<<u>EXHIBIT B</u>>

<FRANCHISE AGREEMENT><>[

<u>[#</u>	
GREAT AMERICAN CO	OOKIE COMPANY®
FRANCHISE A	GREEMENT
	FRANCHISEE
	DATE OF AGREEMENT
	ADDRESS OF FACILITY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section		Page	
1	PREAMBLES, ACKNOWLEDGMENTS AND GRANT OF	FRANCHISE	1
A.	PREAMBLES	1	
B.	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	1	
C.	CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP	2	
D.	GRANT OF FRANCHISE	3	
E.	RIGHTS WE RESERVE	3	
2.SITE SE	LECTION, LEASE OF PREMISES AND DEVELOPMENT AND	OPENING OF FAC	CILIT
A.	SITE SELECTION	4	
B.	LEASE OF PREMISES	4	
C.	FACILITY DEVELOPMENT	5	
D.	OPERATING ASSETS	6	
E.	COMPUTER SYSTEM	6	
F.	FACILITY OPENING	6	
3		FEES	8
A.	INITIAL FRANCHISE FEE	8	
B.	ROYALTY	8	
C.	MARKETING AND ADVERTISING FEES	9	
D.	DEFINITION OF "GROSS SALES"	11	
E.	INTEREST ON LATE PAYMENTS AND LATE FEES	11	
F.	APPLICATION OF PAYMENTS	12	
Δ	TRAINING AND A	SSISTANCE	12

	A.	TRAINING	12
	B.	GENERAL GUIDANCE	13
	C.	OPERATIONS MANUAL	13
5			MARKS
	A.	OWNERSHIP AND GOODWILL OF MARKS	14
	B.	LIMITATIONS ON YOUR USE OF MARKS	14
	C.	NOTIFICATION OF INFRINGEMENTS AND CLAIMS	14
	D.	DISCONTINUANCE OF USE OF MARKS	15
	E.	INDEMNIFICATION FOR USE OF MARKS	15
6		CONFIDENTIAL INFO	RMATION
7		EXCLUSIVE RELA	TIONSHIP
8		SYSTEM ST	ANDARDS
	A.	COMPLIANCE WITH SYSTEM STANDARDS	17
	B.	MODIFICATION OF SYSTEM STANDARDS	19
9		RECORDS, REPORTS AND FINANCIAL STA	TEMENTS
10		INSPECTIONS AN	ND AUDITS
	A.	OUR RIGHT TO INSPECT THE FACILITY	21
	B.	OUR RIGHT TO AUDIT	21
11		Т	TRANSFER
	A.	BY US	22
	B.	BY YOU	22
	C.	CONDITIONS FOR APPROVAL OF TRANSFER	23
	D.	TRANSFER TO A WHOLLY-OWNED CORPORATION OR LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY	25
	r	VALID DEATH AD DISABILITY	26

	F.	EFFECT OF CONSENT TO TRANSFER	26	
	G.	OUR RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL	27	
12		EXPIRATION OF THIS AGRE	EMENT	28
	A.	YOUR RIGHT TO ACQUIRE A SUCCESSOR FRANCHISE	28	
	B.	GRANT OF A SUCCESSOR FRANCHISE	29	
	C.	AGREEMENTS/RELEASES	30	
13		TERMINATION OF AGRE	EMENT	30
	A.	BY YOU	30	
	B.	BY US	30	
	C.	ASSUMPTION OF MANAGEMENT	33	
	D.	REMEDIES	33	
14.C	UR AN	ND YOUR RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS UPON TERMINATION OR	EXPIRATION	ON OF
	A.	PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS OWED TO US	34	
	B.	MARKS	34	
	C.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	35	
	D.	COVENANT NOT TO COMPETE	35	
	E.	OUR RIGHT TO PURCHASE FACILITY AND/OR LEASE PREMISES	< <u>35</u> >[<u>36</u>]	
	F.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	37	
	G.	CONTINUING OBLIGATIONS	38	
15	*************	RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES/INDEMNIFIC	CATION	38
	A.	INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS	38	
	B.	NO LIABILITY FOR ACTS OF OTHER PARTY	<38>[<u>39</u>]	
	C.	TAXES	39	
	D.	INDEMNIFICATION	39	

16	ENFORCEMENT	<39
Α.	SEVERABILITY AND SUBSTITUTION OF VALID PROVISIONS<39>[40]	
В.	WAIVER OF OBLIGATIONS 40	
C.	COSTS AND ATTORNEYS' FEES 41	
D.	YOU MAY NOT WITHHOLD PAYMENTS DUE TO US<41>[42]	
E.	RIGHTS OF PARTIES ARE CUMULATIVE 42	
F.	INTERPRETATION OF RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS 42	
G.	GOVERNING LAW <42>[43]	
H.	CONSENT TO JURISDICTION 43	
I.	WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES AND JURY TRIAL <43>[44]	
J.	BINDING EFFECT 44	
K.	LIMITATIONS OF CLAIMS 44	
L.	CONSTRUCTION 44	
17	NOTICES AND PAYMENTS.	45
GUARANT	·	
APPENDIC	<u>CES</u>	
APPENDIX APPENDIX APPENDIX	K B - REPRESENTATIONS OF PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE AND PERMITTED ACTIVITIES	

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

						ade and enter	
day	of	,	20, by ai	nd between	GREAT	AMERICAN	COOKIE
COMPA	NY FRANCH	IISING, L	LC, a Delaw	are limited	liability co	mpany, with i	ts principal
business	address at 28:	55 East Co	ottonwood Pa	ırkway, Sui	te 400, Sal	t Lake City, U	Jtah 84121
(referred	to	as	"we,"	"us"		"our"),	
						cipal business	
					referred to	as "you" or "yo	our").

1. PREAMBLES, ACKNOWLEDGMENTS AND GRANT OF FRANCHISE .

A. <u>PREAMBLES</u>

We and our predecessors and affiliates have expended considerable time and effort in developing and operating a system which manufactures and sells cookies and other products at These stores ("Cookie System Facilities") operate under distinctive business formats, methods, procedures, designs, layouts, standards and specifications, all of which we may improve, further develop or otherwise modify from time to time. We and our affiliates use, promote and license certain trademarks, service marks and other commercial symbols in operating Cookie System Facilities, which have gained and continue to gain public acceptance and goodwill, and may create, use and license additional trademarks, service marks and commercial symbols in operating Cookie System Facilities (collectively, the "Marks"). We grant to persons who meet our qualifications and are willing to undertake the investment and effort a franchise to own and operate a Cookie System Facility offering the products and services we authorize and approve and utilizing our business formats, methods, procedures, signs, designs, layouts, equipment, standards, specifications and Marks (the "System"). The System is based in part on providing customers with cookies and other items of uniform quality, emphasizing prompt and courteous over-the-counter service in a clean, wholesome atmosphere which is intended to be attractive to children and families. You have applied for a franchise to own and operate a Cookie System Facility.

B. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS .

You acknowledge that you received a copy of this Agreement at least five (5) business days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed. You further acknowledge that you have received our Offering Circular at least ten (10) business days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed. You acknowledge that you have read this Agreement and our Offering Circular and understand and accept the terms, conditions and covenants contained in this Agreement as being reasonably necessary to maintain our high standards of quality and service and the uniformity of those standards at each Cookie System Facility and thereby to protect and preserve the goodwill of the Marks. You acknowledge that you have conducted an independent investigation of the business venture contemplated by this Agreement and recognize that, like any other business, the nature of the business conducted by a Cookie System Facility may evolve

and change over time, that an investment in a Cookie System Facility involves business risks and that your business abilities and efforts are vital to the venture's success. Any information you acquire from other Cookie System Facility franchisees relating to their sales, profits or cash flows does not constitute information obtained from us, and we make no representation about this information's accuracy. Except for the earnings claim included as Exhibit K in our Offering Circular, we expressly disclaim the making of, and you acknowledge that you have not received or relied on, any express or implied warranty or guarantee as to the revenues, profits or success of the business venture contemplated in this Agreement. You acknowledge that, in all of their dealings with you, our officers, directors, employees and agents act only in a representative, and not in an individual, capacity. All business dealings between you and these persons as a result of this Agreement are only between you and us.

You represent to us, as an inducement to our entry into this Agreement, that all statements you have made and all materials you have submitted to us in purchasing the franchise are accurate and complete and that you have made no misrepresentations or material omissions in obtaining the franchise. We have chosen you based on tangible and intangible qualities which you and your owners have led us to believe you have. Who you and your owners are is important to us and, together with all of your representations, influenced our decision to grant you this franchise.

C. CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP.

If you are at any time a corporation, limited liability company or partnership, you agree and represent that:

- (1) You will have the authority to execute, deliver and perform your obligations under this Agreement, having obtained all required board of directors or other consents, and are duly organized or formed and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state of your incorporation or formation;
- (2) Your organizational documents, operating agreement or partnership agreement will recite that the issuance and transfer of any ownership interests in you are restricted by the terms of this Agreement, and all certificates and other documents representing ownership interests in you will bear a legend referring to the restrictions of this Agreement;
- (3) Appendix A to this Agreement will completely and accurately describe all of your owners and their interests in you;
- (4) Each of your owners at any time during the term of this Agreement, including after an approved transfer under Section 11, will execute an agreement in the form that we prescribe undertaking to be bound jointly and severally by all provisions of this Agreement and any ancillary agreements between you and us. You and your owners agree to execute and deliver to us any revised Appendices A that may be necessary to reflect any changes in the information that Appendix A now contains and to furnish any other information about your organization or formation that we may request, and to pay

our then-current fee to defray our administrative costs to document any change in your name or entity that does not constitute a transfer or change in ownership; and

(5) The FACILITY (as defined in Paragraph D of this Section), or other Cookie System Facilities, will be the only business you operate.

D. GRANT OF FRANCHISE.

You have applied for a franchise to own and operate a Cookie System Facility at (the "Premises"). Subject to the terms of this Agreement, we grant you a franchise (the "Franchise") to operate a Cookie System Facility (the "FACILITY") at the Premises, and to use the System in its operation, for a term commencing on the date of this Agreement and expiring at the end of the current term of the lease or sublease for the Premises (the "Lease"), without considering any renewal rights or options under the Lease, unless sooner terminated under Section 13. You may not operate the FACILITY from any site other than the Premises without our prior written consent. You may sell authorized and approved products and services only over-the-counter at the Premises and may not engage in any mail order, delivery or other activities where you sell or deliver products or services away from the Premises.

You agree that you will at all times faithfully, honestly and diligently perform your obligations under this Agreement, continuously exert your best efforts to promote and enhance the FACILITY and not engage in any other business or activity that conflicts with your obligations to operate the FACILITY in compliance with this Agreement.

E. RIGHTS WE RESERVE

This Agreement grants you the right to operate the FACILITY at the Premises. This is the only right we are granting you. You are not receiving any exclusive or protected area around the FACILITY, any other territorial rights, any options or rights of first refusal to acquire additional franchises for Cookie System Facilities (except as noted in subparagraph (1) below) or any similar rights or protection. In addition, we (and our affiliates) may engage in any other activities we deem appropriate whenever and wherever we want to, including, but not limited to:

(1) establishing, and granting to other franchisees the right to establish, Cookie System Facilities at any locations and on any terms and conditions we deem appropriate, including, but not limited to, in other spaces and at other locations within the same shopping mall or center where the FACILITY is located, provided, however, that if we decide during the term of this Agreement to establish or grant to another franchisee the right to establish a Cookie System Facility within the same shopping mall or center where the FACILITY is located, we first will notify you in writing of our intention to do so. If you (and your owners) then are in full compliance with this Agreement, you will have a right of first refusal to acquire a franchise for that Cookie System Facility on the terms of our then current franchise agreement. To exercise this right, you must, within thirty (30) calendar days after receiving notice of our intent to establish the Cookie System Facility, notify us that you wish to acquire a franchise for that Cookie System

Facility and pay us a nonrefundable Ten Thousand Dollar (\$10,000.00) deposit toward the initial franchise fee due for that Facility. If you do not exercise your right of first refusal as described above, or you (or your owners) are not in full compliance with this Agreement or you elect not to acquire a franchise for the Cookie System Facility after notifying us of your intent to do so and paying us the nonrefundable deposit, we may establish or grant to another franchisee the right to establish a Cookie System Facility within the same shopping mall or center where the FACILITY is located on any terms and conditions we deem appropriate; and

(2) selling identical, similar or dissimilar products and services, whether identified by the Marks or other trademarks or service marks, through any distribution channels we deem appropriate, wherever located or operating.

2. <u>SITE SELECTION, LEASE OF PREMISES AND DEVELOPMENT AND OPENING OF FACILITY.</u>

A. <u>SITE SELECTION</u>.

You acknowledge that we must accept the site for the Premises as meeting our then current site selection criteria before you may obtain or seek to obtain a binding commitment for, or legal possession of, the site. You acknowledge and agree that our recommendation or acceptance of the Premises, and any information regarding the Premises communicated to you, do not constitute a representation or warranty of any kind, express or implied, as to the suitability of the Premises for a Cookie System Facility or for any other purpose. Our recommendation or acceptance of the Premises only indicates that we believe that the Premises fall within the acceptable criteria for sites and premises that we have established at the time of our recommendation or acceptance of the Premises. Application of criteria that have appeared effective with other sites and premises may not accurately reflect the potential for all sites and premises, and, after our acceptance of a site, demographic and/or other factors included in or excluded from our criteria could change, thereby altering the potential of a site and premises. The uncertainty and instability of these criteria are beyond our control, and we will not be responsible for the failure of a site and premises we have recommended or accepted to meet expectations as to potential revenue or operational criteria. You acknowledge and agree that your acceptance of the Franchise is or will be based on your own independent investigation of the suitability of the Premises.

B. **LEASE OF PREMISES**

You acknowledge that you have reviewed and accepted, and we have accepted and consented to the Lease before you sign the Lease or this Agreement. You represent that a copy of the signed Lease already has been delivered to us or will be delivered to us within fifteen (15) days after it is signed. You agree that you will collaterally assign the Lease to us as security for your timely performance of all your obligations under this Agreement and use your best efforts to secure the lessor's or sublessor's consent to the collateral assignment, by signing and using your best efforts to obtain the landlord's signature on a lease addendum in form and content satisfactory to us. You acknowledge that our acceptance of the Lease does not constitute a

guarantee or warranty, express or implied, of the successful operation or profitability of a Cookie System Facility operated at the Premises. Our acceptance only indicates that we believe that the Premises and the terms of the Lease fall within the acceptable criteria we have established at the time of our acceptance.

C. FACILITY DEVELOPMENT

Unless the FACILITY already is open and operating, you are responsible for developing the FACILITY. We will give you mandatory and suggested specifications and layouts for a Cookie System Facility, including requirements for dimensions, design, image, interior layout, decor, fixtures, equipment, signs, furnishings and color scheme. You must prepare all required construction plans and specifications to suit the shape and dimensions of the Premises and insure that these plans and specifications comply with applicable ordinances, building codes, permit requirements and Lease requirements and restrictions. You must submit construction plans and specifications to us for approval before you begin constructing the FACILITY and all revised or "as built" plans and specifications during the course of construction. Our review is limited to ensuring that you comply with our design requirements. You agree to employ licensed architects and general contractors whom we approve to prepare required plans, drawings and construction specifications and to develop the FACILITY. We may inspect the Premises periodically during the FACILITY's development.

You agree, at your own expense, to do the following to develop the FACILITY at the Premises:

- (1) secure all financing required to develop and operate the FACILITY and have acceptable payment and performance bonds issued jointly to you and us as we periodically require;
- (2) obtain all building, utility, sign, health, sanitation, business and other permits and licenses required to construct and operate the FACILITY;
 - (3) give us copies of any documents that we require from time to time;
- (4) construct all required improvements to the Premises and decorate the FACILITY under plans and specifications we have approved;
- (5) purchase or lease and install all required fixtures, furniture, equipment, furnishings and signs ("Operating Assets") required for the FACILITY; and
- (6) purchase an opening inventory of authorized and approved products, materials and supplies ("Supplies").

You agree diligently to pursue the FACILITY's construction. If you stop constructing the FACILITY for more than seven (7) consecutive or non-consecutive days without our prior written approval, or if the FACILITY otherwise is not completed, fully equipped and operational and open for regular business on or before the date we or the landlord of the Premises specifies,

whichever is earlier, we may enter the Premises and take any action that we deem necessary or appropriate to ensure that the FACILITY is constructed, equipped and/or opened without further delay. You must reimburse us for the costs and expenses we incur in completing the FACILITY's development. If you interfere with our efforts to complete the FACILITY's development, we may terminate this Agreement.

D. OPERATING ASSETS

You agree to use in developing and operating the FACILITY only those Operating Assets that we have approved for Cookie System Facilities as meeting our specifications and standards for quality, design, appearance, function and performance. You agree to place or display at the Premises (interior and exterior) only signs, emblems, lettering, logos and display materials that we approve from time to time. You agree to purchase or lease approved brands, types or models of Operating Assets only from suppliers we have designated or approved (which may include us and/or our affiliates).

E. COMPUTER SYSTEM

You agree to use in developing and operating the FACILITY the computer equipment and operating software ("Computer System") that we specify from time to time. We may require you to obtain specified computer hardware and/or software and modify specifications for and components of the Computer System from time to time. Our modification of specifications for the Computer System's components may require you to incur costs to purchase, lease and/or license new or modified computer hardware and/or software and to obtain service and support for the Computer System during the term of this Agreement. You agree to incur the costs of obtaining the computer hardware and software comprising the Computer System (or additions or modifications), provided, however, that we will not require you to pay more than Seven Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$7,500.00) during any year, or more than Twelve Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$12,500.000) during this Agreement's term, for the computer hardware and software comprising the Computer System (excluding the cost of service and support). Within sixty (60) days after you receive notice from us, you agree to obtain the components of the Computer System that we designate. We have the right to independently access the information and data you collect and gather using any Computer System or other data collection equipment (such as an electronic cash register) we require for your FACILITY, by any method we designate, such as submission and collection over the Internet, and you agree to obtain and maintain access to the Internet for these and other purposes. You also agree to obtain and maintain a valid email address and authorize us to communicate with you by that method at the address.

F. FACILITY OPENING

You agree not to open the FACILITY for business until:

(1) we accept the FACILITY in writing, although our acceptance is not a representation or warranty, express or implied, that the FACILITY complies with any engineering, licensing, environmental, labor, health, building, fire, sanitation,

occupational, landlord's, insurance, safety, tax, governmental or other statutes, rules, regulations, requirements or recommendations nor a waiver of our right to require continuing compliance with our requirements, standards or policies;

- (2) pre-opening training has been completed to our satisfaction;
- (3) the initial franchise fee and all other amounts then due to us have been paid; and
- (4) you have given us copies of all insurance policies required by this Agreement or any other evidence of insurance coverage and payment of premiums that we request or accept.

Subject to your compliance with these conditions, you agree to open the FACILITY for business within one hundred eighty (180) days after this Agreement is signed or on or before the date specified in the Lease, whichever is earlier.

G. **RELOCATION**.

Should it become necessary, on account of the condemnation of the FACILITY premises or the exercise of a relocation right by your landlord or for some other reason approved by us in writing to relocate the FACILITY, we will consent to such relocation at a site acceptable to us provided that:

- (a) You are in full compliance with this Agreement;
- (b) You give us written notice of your desire to relocate at least 30 days prior to the date your FACILITY will close for relocation;
- (c) You find relocated premises that meet all of our then current site criteria for the development of new Cookie System Facilities and obtain our written approval of the relocated premises within 60 days after the date your FACILITY will be closed for relocation and before you sign a lease or sublease or begin construction of the relocated premises, and you open the relocated FACILITY at the relocated premises within 180 days after the date your FACILITY closes for relocation;
- (d) You construct and develop the relocated FACILITY in accordance with all of our then current System Standards for Cookie System Facilities, including designs, service systems, and trade dress;
- (e) You have sufficient term remaining under this Agreement, or purchase from us sufficient additional term under this Agreement, to allow the term of this Agreement to run concurrent with the term of your lease for the relocated premises;
 - (f) You pay to us our then current relocation fee;
 - (g) At our request, you execute a general release, in a form satisfactory to us,

of any and all claims against us or our Affiliates and our and their respective officers, directors, attorneys, shareholders and employees, and any other ancillary agreements we are then using for relocations, or, in the event you are required to purchase additional term as set forth in Section 4.7(e), you sign our then current form of Franchise Agreement, which may include different continuing fees and marketing fees, other fees and charges, and changes in performance criteria and in other terms and conditions, which will be effective for a period commencing on the date you sign such agreement and ending upon the expiration of the additional purchased term.

In the event we consent to a relocation of your FACILITY, you must, upon the closure of your former FACILITY and at your expense: (i) promptly remove from the former FACILITY any and all signs, fixtures, furniture, posters, furnishings, equipment, menus, advertising materials, stationery supplies, forms and other articles which display any of the Marks or any distinctive features or designs associated with the system and either use them in your relocated FACILITY or dispose of them as directed by us, and (ii) immediately make such modifications or alterations as we deem necessary to distinguish the former FACILITY premises from other Cookie System Facilities so as to prevent any possibility of confusion by the public. If after consenting to a relocation of your FACILITY you fail to comply with any of the conditions set forth in this Section, we have the right to revoke our consent to such relocation and hold you in default of this Agreement for abandonment. In addition, while your former FACILITY is closed for relocation, you may not transfer your interest in this Agreement, and any such transfer will constitute a breach of this Agreement and will be void and of no effect.

3. **FEES** .

A. INITIAL FRANCHISE FEE

You agree to pay us a nonrecurring <and nonrefundable >initial franchise fee[in the amount] of <Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000.00) for a Cookie System Facility upon >[\$. The initial franchise fee is payable as follows: \$ upon your] execution of this Agreement[, with any remaining balance due on or before the date you open your Cookie System Facility]. We will fully earn the initial franchise fee when we sign this Agreement.

B. ROYALTY .

You agree to pay us a monthly royalty ("Royalty") equal to six percent (6%) of the FACILITY's Gross Sales (as defined in Paragraph D of this Section). We must receive the Royalty on or before the tenth (10th) day of each calendar month following our fiscal month for which it is due, or on such other dates as we may specify as part of our System Standards. The Royalty is due for each full or partial fiscal month during which the FACILITY generates Gross Sales. We will provide you from time to time a reporting calendar of our fiscal months to assist you in timely reporting and payment.

You are required to pay the Royalty by electronic funds transfer. We will designate the day of the week (the "Payment Day") for the Royalty payment. You agree to comply with

procedures we specify in the Operations Manual (defined in Section 4.C.) and perform any acts and sign and deliver any documents that may be necessary to accomplish payment by this method, including without limitation our standard form of ACH Authorization attached to this Agreement as Appendix C. On or before noon on Wednesday of each week, you agree to report to us by telephone or electronic means, or in written form (as we direct), the FACILITY's true and correct Gross Sales for the immediately preceding week. You agree to give us authorization. in the form that we designate, to initiate debit entries and/or credit correction entries to the FACILITY's bank operating account (the "Account") for payments of Royalties and other amounts due under this Agreement, including payments for products and any interest charges. You agree to make the funds available in the Account for withdrawal by electronic transfer no later than the Payment Day. The amount actually transferred from the Account to pay Royalties will be based on the FACILITY's Gross Sales reported to us. If you have not reported the FACILITY's Gross Sales for any reporting period, we will (1) charge a non-refundable late fee for such late report, as described in Section 3.E, and (2) at the Payment Date, transfer from the Account an amount we calculate based on our reasonable estimate of your Gross Sales during all applicable reporting periods. If at any time we determine that you have underreported Gross Sales, or underpaid Royalties or other amounts due to us under this Agreement, we may immediately initiate a transfer from the Account in the appropriate amount using this procedure (including interest and late fees, as defined in Paragraph E of this Section). Any overpayment will be credited to the Account through a credit, effective as of the first reporting date after we and you determine that the credit is due.

C. MARKETING AND ADVERTISING FEES

1. Marketing Fees.

- (a) Collection of Marketing Fees. You agree, for the entire term of this Agreement, to pay to us a monthly Marketing Fee of 1% of your FACILITY'S Gross Sales ("Marketing Fees"). Marketing Fees will be payable in the same manner and time as the Royalty, in accordance with Sections 3.B and 3.C.1(a)). Cookie System Facilities owned by us and our affiliates in the same market area as you will contribute Marketing Fees on the same basis as you.
- (b) Right to Direct Operation of the Marketing Fees Collected. Marketing fees pay for marketing programs. We will direct all marketing programs financed by the Marketing Fees we collect, and have the right to determine the creative concepts, materials and endorsements used and the geographic, market and media placement and allocation. You agree that we have the right to use the Marketing Fees we collect to pay the costs of preparing and producing video, audio and advertising materials; administering regional and multi-regional marketing programs, including purchasing direct mail and other media marketing and employing advertising, promotion and marketing agencies to assist with advertising; and supporting public relations, market research and other advertising, promotion and marketing activities. We have the right, at our option, to use Marketing Fees to prepare, furnish and/or offer for sale to you advertising, marketing and promotional formats and materials as described in Section 3.C.3.

- Accounting for the Marketing Fees Collected. The Marketing Fees (c) we collect will be accounted for separately from our other funds, although we are not required to establish a separate marketing fund or bank account for such fees. We have the right to use the Marketing Fees we collect to defray the salaries, administrative costs and overhead we may incur in activities related to our marketing programs, including conducting market research, preparing advertising, promotion and marketing materials and collecting and accounting for the Marketing Fees we collect. Upon your prior written request made within the first quarter of any calendar year, we will make available to you no later than one hundred twenty (120) days after the end of the calendar year, an annual statement of moneys collected and costs incurred for our marketing programs. We and our affiliates have no fiduciary obligation to Cookie System Facilities franchisees with respect to the collection and expenditure of Marketing Fees. We have the right to create a marketing fund in the future to be operated by us or through an entity separate from us.
- (d) Benefits to Individual Facilities. You understand and agree that our collection expenditure of Marketing Fees is intended to maximize recognition of the Marks and patronage of Cookie System Facilities. Although we will endeavor to utilize the Marketing Fees we collect to develop advertising and marketing materials and programs and to place advertising that will benefit all Cookie System Facilities, we cannot ensure you that our expenditure of Marketing Fees in or affecting any geographic area will be proportionate or equivalent to the Marketing Fee contributions by Cookie System Facilities operating in that geographic area or that any Cookie System Facility will benefit directly or in proportion to the Marketing Fees it pays to us from the development of advertising and marketing materials or the placement of advertising.

2. Advertising and Promotional Activities by You.

In addition to Marketing Fees, you agree that you will spend on marketing and related programs any amount that is required under your lease or sublease. Those amounts cannot be applied against the monthly Marketing Fees you are required to pay us. In addition, those amounts typically vary from lease to lease, and therefore, all Cookie System Facility franchisees will not be obligated to spend the same amount on local advertising and marketing. You agree that all advertising, promotion and marketing by you will comply with the requirements of Article 5, will be completely clear and factual and not misleading, and will conform to the highest standards of ethical marketing and promotion policies which we have the right to prescribe. Prior to use, all press releases and policy statements and samples of all local advertising, marketing and related materials not prepared or previously approved by us will be submitted to us for approval. Our approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Pamphlets, brochures, cards or other promotional materials offering free products may only be used if prepared by us, unless otherwise approved in advance by us. However, we will give favorable consideration to your use of free product cards developed by you, if the cards clearly state that they may only be redeemed at Cookie System Facilities owned by you. If we do not give you written approval of any advertising or other promotional materials within 15 days from the date of receipt by us of the materials, we will be deemed to have disapproved the submission. You agree not to use any advertising, marketing or related materials that we have disapproved. You also agree to list your FACILITY in the principal telephone directories distributed in your metropolitan area.

3. Our Advertising Materials.

From time to time, we will provide you with copies of advertising, marketing and promotional formats and materials for use in your FACILITY, which we have prepared using Marketing Fees we have collected from Cookie System Facilities. You are only required to pay shipping and handling costs for these items or, if you want additional or replacement copies, our direct cost of producing such items together with any related shipping, handling and storage charges. In addition to these items, we may offer you the option of purchasing other advertising, marketing and promotional formats and materials that we have prepared and that are suitable for use at local Cookie System Facilities. We may provide samples, copies or information explaining these items to you from time to time. If you elect to purchase any such items from us or our affiliates, we will provide them to you at our direct cost of producing them, including any related shipping, handling and storage charges. You acknowledge and agree that all payments to us or our affiliates for the items described in this Section are nonrefundable and cannot be applied against the monthly Marketing Fee you are required to pay to us. We also have the right to conduct coupon promotions. In such case, we have the right to require you to accept coupons that are issued by us or our affiliates and presented at your Facility by your customers. You will receive certain compensation for these coupons when you tender them to us in accordance with our System Standards.

D. **DEFINITION OF "GROSS SALES"**

As used in this Agreement, the term "Gross Sales" means all revenue and receipts you derive from operating the FACILITY, including, but not limited to, all amounts you receive at or away from the Premises and the total value of any property or services you receive from operating the FACILITY, and whether from cash, check, credit and debit card, barter, trade credit or credit transactions, but excluding (1) all federal, state or municipal sales, use or service taxes collected from customers and paid to the appropriate taxing authority and (2) customer refunds, adjustments, credits and allowances the FACILITY actually makes. Our receipt of a Royalty and Marketing Fee on the revenue or receipts you derive from operating, without our knowledge, an unauthorized business at the Premises does not mean that we approve of this business or are precluded from taking whatever action is available to us under this Agreement or otherwise due to your unauthorized business activities.

E. INTEREST ON LATE PAYMENTS AND LATE FEES.

All amounts which you owe us, if more than seven (7) days late, will bear interest beginning after their original due date at the rate of one and one-half percent (1.5%) per month or the highest contract rate of interest permitted by law, whichever is less. In addition, you agree to pay us a late fee of One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00) for each Royalty and Marketing Fee payment not made on or before its original due date, and a late fee of Twenty-Five Dollars (\$25.00) for

each report not received by us when due, as required under Section 9. These late fees are not interest or a penalty. They are only to compensate us for increased administrative and management costs due to your late payment or late report. The late fees are non-refundable. You acknowledge that this Paragraph is not our agreement to accept any payments after they are due or our commitment to extend credit to, or otherwise finance your operation of, the FACILITY. Your failure to pay all amounts when due is a ground for terminating this Agreement, as provided in Section 13, despite the provisions of this Paragraph.

F. APPLICATION OF PAYMENTS.

Notwithstanding any designation you might make, we may apply any of your payments to any of your past due indebtedness to us. You acknowledge and agree that we may set off any amounts you or your owners owe us against any amounts we might owe you or your owners. You may not withhold payment of any amounts owed to us due to our alleged nonperformance of any of our obligations under this Agreement.

4. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE .

A. TRAINING .

Before the FACILITY begins operating, we will furnish initial training on operating a Cookie System Facility to you (or, if you are a corporation, limited liability company or partnership, your managing shareholder, partner or member ("Managing Owner")) and one (1) employee who actually will manage the FACILITY on-site. You and your attendees will be required to attend no less than seven (7), but up to twenty-one (21) working days of training and/or in-store work experience furnished at our designated training facility, at a certified training Cookie System Facility location, or some other location we designate. You (or your Managing Owner) and each of your managerial employees must complete the initial training to our satisfaction and participate in all other activities required to operate the FACILITY. Although we will furnish initial training to you (or your Managing Owner) and one (1) managerial employee at no additional fee or other charge, you must pay all travel and living expenses which you (or your Managing Owner) and your employee incur during training. You agree to replace any of your managerial employees if we determine that he or she is not qualified to serve in this capacity at the FACILITY. Under no circumstances shall you permit management of the Cookie System Facility by a person who has not been certified by us as qualified to manage the Cookie System Facility by completing all phases of our training program to our satisfaction. If we determine that you (or your Managing Owner) cannot complete initial training to our satisfaction, we may terminate this Agreement under Section 13.

We may require you (or your Managing Owner) and/or previously trained and experienced managers to attend periodic refresher training courses at the times and locations we designate, and we may charge fees for these courses. We also may require you to pay us fees for training new managers hired after the FACILITY opens.

B. GENERAL GUIDANCE

We will advise you from time to time regarding the FACILITY's operation based on reports you submit to us or inspections we make. In addition, we will guide you on:

- (1) standards, specifications and operating procedures and methods utilized by Cookie System Facilities;
 - (2) purchasing required Operating Assets and Supplies;
 - (3) advertising and marketing programs;
 - (4) employee training; and
 - (5) administrative, bookkeeping and accounting procedures.

Any guidance we furnish to you will be at our option, in the form of references to our operating manual ("Operations Manual"), bulletins or other written materials, during telephone consultations and/or during consultations at our office or the FACILITY.

If you request, or we require you to obtain, additional or special guidance, assistance or training, all of the expenses that we incur, including per diem charges and travel and living expenses for our personnel, will be your responsibility.

C. **OPERATIONS MANUAL**.

We will loan you during the term of this Agreement one (1) copy of our Operations Manual, consisting of the materials (including, as applicable, audiotapes, videotapes, magnetic media, computer software and written materials) that we generally furnish to franchisees from time to time to use in operating a Cookie System Facility. The Operations Manual contains mandatory and suggested specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules ("System Standards") that we prescribe from time to time for operating a Cookie System Facility and information concerning your other obligations under this Agreement and related agreements. We may modify the Operations Manual from time to time to reflect changes in System Standards. You agree to keep your copy of the Operations Manual current and in a secure location at the FACILITY. In the event of a dispute relating to its contents, the master copy of the Operations Manual that we maintain at our principal office will be controlling. You must, at our request, return any portions of the Operations Manual that Cookie System Facilities no longer are using. You may not at any time copy, duplicate, record or otherwise reproduce any part of the Operations Manual. If your copy of the Operations Manual is lost, destroyed or significantly damaged, you agree to obtain a replacement copy at our then applicable charge.

5. MARKS

A. OWNERSHIP AND GOODWILL OF MARKS

Your right to use the Marks is derived solely from this Agreement and limited to your operating the FACILITY under this Agreement and all System Standards we prescribe from time to time during its term. Your unauthorized use of the Marks is a breach of this Agreement and an infringement of our rights in and to the Marks. You acknowledge and agree that your use of the Marks and any goodwill established by that use will be exclusively for our and our affiliates' benefit and that this Agreement does not confer any goodwill or other interests in the Marks upon you (other than the right to operate the FACILITY under this Agreement). All provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Marks apply to any additional proprietary trade and service marks and commercial symbols we authorize you to use.

B. LIMITATIONS ON YOUR USE OF MARKS

You agree to use the Marks as the Facility's sole identification, except that you agree to identify yourself as its independent owner in the manner we prescribe. You may not use any Mark as part of any corporate or legal business name or with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols (other than logos we have licensed to you), or in any modified form, nor may you use any Mark in selling any unauthorized products or services or in any other manner we have not expressly authorized in writing. You may not use any Trademark as part of an electronic mail address or on any sites on the Internet or World Wide Web. You may not use or register the Trademarks as an Internet domain name. No Mark may be used in any advertising concerning the transfer, sale or other disposition of the FACILITY or an ownership interest in you without our prior written consent, which we will not unreasonably withhold. You agree to display the Marks prominently in the manner we prescribe at the FACILITY and on forms, advertising and marketing materials, supplies and other materials we designate. You agree to give the notices of trade and service mark registrations that we specify and to obtain any fictitious or assumed name registrations required under applicable law.

C. NOTIFICATION OF INFRINGEMENTS AND CLAIMS

You agree to notify us immediately of any apparent infringement or challenge to your use of any Mark, or of any claim by any person of any rights in any Mark, and not to communicate with any person other than us and our attorneys, and your attorneys, in any infringement, challenge or claim. We may take the action we deem appropriate and control exclusively any litigation, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office proceeding or any other administrative proceeding arising out of any infringement, challenge or claim or otherwise relating to any Mark. You agree to sign any documents and do the things that, in the opinion of our attorneys, may be necessary or advisable to protect and maintain our interests in any litigation or Patent and Trademark Office or other proceeding or otherwise to protect and maintain our interests in the Marks.

D. **DISCONTINUANCE OF USE OF MARKS**

We have the right to require you to modify or discontinue using any Mark and/or use one or more additional or substitute trade or service marks, you agree to comply with our directions within a reasonable time after receiving notice. We will reimburse you for your reasonable direct expenses of changing the FACILITY's signs. However, we need not reimburse you for any loss of revenue attributable to any modified or discontinued Mark or for any expenditures you make to promote a modified or substitute trademark or service mark.

E. INDEMNIFICATION FOR USE OF MARKS

We agree to reimburse you for all damages for which you are held liable in a proceeding contesting your authorized use of any Mark under this Agreement, and for all costs you reasonably incur in defending any such claim brought against you or any such proceeding in which you are named as a party, if you have timely notified us of the claim or proceeding and otherwise have complied with this Agreement. At our option, we may defend and control the defense of any proceeding arising out of your use of any Mark under this Agreement.

6. **CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION**

We possess (and will continue to develop and acquire) certain confidential information (the "Confidential Information") relating to developing and operating Cookie System Facilities, which includes (without limitation):

- (1) recipes;
- (2) site selection criteria;
- (3) methods, formats, specifications, standards, systems, procedures, sales and marketing techniques, knowledge and experience in developing and operating Cookie System Facilities;
 - (4) marketing and advertising programs for Cookie System Facilities;
- (5) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of certain Operating Assets and Supplies; and
- (6) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of Cookie System Facilities other than the FACILITY.

You acknowledge and agree that you will not acquire any interest in Confidential Information, other than the right to utilize Confidential Information disclosed to you in operating the FACILITY during the term of this Agreement, and that using or duplicating any Confidential Information in any other business is an unfair method of competition. You further acknowledge and agree that Confidential Information is proprietary, includes our trade secrets and is disclosed to you only on the condition that you agree, and you do agree, that you:

- (a) will not use Confidential Information in any other business or capacity;
- (b) will maintain the absolute confidentiality of Confidential Information during and after the term of this Agreement;
- (c) will not make unauthorized copies of any portion of Confidential Information disclosed via electronic medium or in written or other tangible form; and
- (d) will adopt and implement all reasonable procedures that we prescribe from time to time to prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of Confidential Information, including, without limitation, restrictions on its disclosure to FACILITY personnel and others.

All ideas, concepts, techniques or materials relating to a Cookie System Facility, whether or not protectable intellectual property and whether created by or for you or your owners, must be promptly disclosed to us and will be deemed to be our sole and exclusive property and part of the System and works made-for-hire for us. You and your owners agree to sign whatever assignment or other documents we request to evidence our ownership or to assist us in securing intellectual property rights in these ideas, concepts, techniques or materials.

Despite the foregoing, Confidential Information does not include information, knowledge or know-how which a person can prove he or she knew before becoming aware of it as a result of anything we or another franchisee provided directly or indirectly or before his or her operation of or presence at the FACILITY. If we include any matter in Confidential Information, anyone who claims that it is not Confidential Information has the burden of proving that the exclusion provided in this Paragraph is fulfilled.

7. EXCLUSIVE RELATIONSHIP

You acknowledge and agree that we could not protect Confidential Information against unauthorized use or disclosure or encourage a free exchange of ideas and information among Cookie System Facilities if franchised owners of Cookie System Facilities could hold interests in or perform services for a Competitive Business (defined below). You also acknowledge that, except as provided in Appendix B to this Agreement, we have granted the Franchise to you in consideration of and reliance upon your agreement to deal exclusively with us. You therefore agree that, during the term of this Agreement and except as provided in Appendix B, neither you nor any of your owners (nor any of your or your owners' spouses or children) will:

- (1) have any direct or indirect controlling interest as a disclosed or beneficial owner in a Competitive Business, wherever located or operating;
- (2) have any direct or indirect interest as a disclosed or beneficial owner in a Competitive Business located or operating within eight (8) miles of the FACILITY;

- (3) have any direct or indirect interest as a disclosed or beneficial owner in a Competitive Business located or operating within eight (8) miles of any Cookie System Facility other than the FACILITY;
- (4) perform services as a director, officer, manager, employee, consultant, representative or agent for a Competitive Business, wherever located or operating;
- (5) recruit or hire any person who is our employee or the employee of any Cookie System Facility without obtaining the prior written permission of that person's employer;
- (6) divert or attempt to divert any actual or potential business or customer of the FACILITY to another business; or
- (7) engage in any other activity which may injure the goodwill of the Marks and System.

The term "Competitive Business" as used in this Agreement means any business marketing, selling, promoting, distributing or giving away baked-goods, frozen desserts or other sweet snack products at wholesale or retail or granting franchises or licenses to others to operate that type of business (other than a Cookie System Facility operated under a franchise agreement with us).

8. SYSTEM STANDARDS

A. COMPLIANCE WITH SYSTEM STANDARDS.

You acknowledge and agree that your operation and maintenance of the FACILITY under our System Standards are essential to preserve the goodwill of the Marks and all Cookie System Facilities. Therefore, at all times during the term of this Agreement, you agree to operate and maintain the FACILITY under each and every System Standard, as we periodically modify and supplement them during the term of this Agreement, even if you believe that a System Standard, as originally issued or subsequently modified or supplemented, is not in the System's or your FACILITY's best interests. System Standards may regulate any one or more of the following for the FACILITY:

- (1) design, layout, decor, appearance and lighting; periodic maintenance, cleaning and sanitation; periodic remodeling; replacement of obsolete or worn-out Operating Assets; periodic painting; and use of interior and exterior signs, emblems, lettering and logos and their illumination;
 - (2) types, models and brands of required Operating Assets and Supplies;
- (3) required or authorized products and services and product and service categories; product preparation, storage, handling and packaging procedures; and product inventory requirements;

- (4) designated or approved suppliers (which may be limited to or include us) of Operating Assets and Supplies and supplier approval procedures and criteria;
- (5) terms and conditions of the sale and delivery of, and terms and methods of payment for, Supplies that you obtain from us or unaffiliated suppliers; our right not to sell any products to you, or to sell products to you only on a "cash-on-delivery" or "cash-before-delivery" basis, if you are in default under any agreement with us or owe us money; and our right (without liability) to respond truthfully to requests from your suppliers and others with whom you deal about your credit rating and compliance with your payment obligations to us;
- (6) sales, marketing, advertising and promotional programs and materials and media used in these programs;
 - (7) use and display of the Marks;
- (8) staffing levels for the FACILITY and managing the FACILITY; communicating to us the identities of the FACILITY's personnel; and qualifications, training, dress and appearance of employees (although you will have sole responsibility and authority concerning the selection and promotion of your employees, the hours they work, their rates of pay and other benefits, the work assigned to them and their working conditions);
 - (9) days and hours of operation of the FACILITY;
- (10) participation in market research and testing and product and service development programs;
 - (11) acceptance of credit and debit cards and other payment systems;
- (12) formats, content and frequency of reports to us of sales, revenue, financial performance and condition and furnishing tax returns and other operating and financial information to us;
- (13) types, amounts, terms and conditions of insurance coverage that the FACILITY must carry and standards for underwriters of policies providing required insurance coverage; our protection and rights under these policies as an additional named insured; required or impermissible insurance contract provisions; assignment of policy rights to us; periodic verification of insurance coverage that must be furnished to us; our right to obtain insurance coverage for the FACILITY at your expense if you fail to obtain required coverage; our right to defend claims; and similar matters relating to insured and uninsured claims;
- (14) complying with applicable laws; obtaining required licenses and permits; adhering to good business practices; observing high standards of honesty, integrity, fair

dealing and ethical business conduct in all dealings with customers, suppliers and us; and notifying us if any action, suit or proceeding is commenced against you or the FACILITY or if you receive any report, citation or notice regarding the FACILITY's failure to comply with any health, cleanliness or safety standard; and

(15) regulation of any other aspects of operating and maintaining the FACILITY that we determine from time to time to be useful to preserve or enhance the efficient operation, image or goodwill of the Marks and Cookie System Facilities.

You agree that System Standards we prescribe from time to time in the Operations Manual, or otherwise communicate to you in writing or other tangible form, are provisions of this Agreement as if fully set forth within the text of this Agreement. All references to this Agreement include all System Standards as periodically modified.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, you must participate in all mandatory promotions and product roll-outs that are agreed upon by the franchisee marketing committee (if the franchisee association has established that committee or one performing a similar function) and us. If you do not place minimum orders of products and other items necessary for a mandatory promotion or product roll-out by a certain date, we have the right to send, or direct suppliers to send, an automatic shipment of a specified minimum quantity of such products and items to you, and you must accept and pay for them upon receipt.

B. MODIFICATION OF SYSTEM STANDARDS .

We may periodically modify System Standards, which may accommodate the regional or local variations we determine, and these modifications may obligate you to invest additional capital in the FACILITY ("Capital Modifications") and/or incur higher operating costs. We will not require you to make any Capital Modifications during the first two (2) years of the term of this Agreement unless required by the Lease or applicable law. We also will not require you to spend Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00) or more on Capital Modifications during the last two (2) years of this Agreement's term unless we agree at that time to grant you a successor franchise, as provided in Section 12.A, when this Agreement expires. Lastly, we will not require you to spend Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000.00) or more on Capital Modifications during any three (3) year period of this Agreement's term (not including the last two (2) years of the term, during which there are no limitations on Capital Modifications, except as provided above). Subject to these limitations, we agree to give you sixty (60) days to comply with Capital Modifications we require that will cost up to Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00), one hundred twenty (120) days to comply with Capital Modifications we require that will cost from Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00) up to Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00), and one hundred eighty (180) days to comply with Capital Modifications we require that will cost Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00) or more. You must comply with all modifications to System Standards, including Capital Modifications, within the time periods noted above or as we otherwise specify. Your failure to comply with modifications to System Standards within the required time periods is an incurable default under this Agreement, as provided in Section 13.B.

9. RECORDS, REPORTS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

You agree to establish and maintain at your own expense a bookkeeping, accounting and recordkeeping system conforming to the requirements and formats we prescribe from time to time. We may require you to use approved computer hardware and software in order to maintain certain sales data and other information. We also currently require that you have access to the Internet in order to submit reports, including Gross Sales Reports for your FACILITY to us, but we reserve the right to change the method of delivery of these reports upon reasonable notice. You agree to give us on the forms that we prescribe from time to time:

- (1) on or before noon on Wednesday of each week, a report of the FACILITY's Gross Sales during the previous week;
- (2) within twenty-five (25) days after the end of each fiscal month, the profit and loss statements, operating statements, other financial statements, statistical reports, copies of sales tax returns and other information we request regarding you and the FACILITY covering that fiscal month and the fiscal year to date;
- (3) within sixty (60) days after the end of the FACILITY's fiscal year, the operating statements, financial statements, statistical reports, copies of income and sales tax returns and other information we request regarding you and the FACILITY covering that fiscal year; and
- (4) within ten (10) days after our request, exact copies of any other forms, records, books and other information we may periodically require.

You agree to verify and sign each report and financial statement in the manner we prescribe. We may disclose data derived from these reports, provided, however, that we will not disclose your identity or the FACILITY's location in any materials that we circulate publicly. We also may require you to have compiled, reviewed or audited financial statements prepared on an annual basis. Moreover, we may, as often as we deem appropriate (including on a daily basis), access the Computer System (if we have required you to maintain a Computer System) and retrieve all information relating to the FACILITY's operations. In addition, we have the right to charge you a late fee for each late report due to us, as further described in Section 3.E.

10. INSPECTIONS AND AUDITS

A. OUR RIGHT TO INSPECT THE FACILITY

To determine whether you and the FACILITY are complying with this Agreement and all System Standards, we and our designated agents may at any time during your regular business hours, and without prior notice to you:

(1) inspect the FACILITY;

- (2) observe, photograph and videotape the FACILITY's operations for the consecutive or intermittent periods we deem necessary;
 - (3) remove samples of any Supplies for testing and analysis;
 - (4) interview the FACILITY's personnel and customers; and
- (5) inspect and copy any books, records and documents relating to your operation of the FACILITY.

You agree to cooperate with us fully in these inspections, observations, photographing, videotaping, product removal and interviews. You agree to present to your customers the evaluation forms that we periodically prescribe and to participate and/or request your customers to participate in any surveys performed by or for us[. If you fail to receive a passing score reasonably established by us on two consecutive FACILITY inspections, you may be required to pay for one year of monthly inspections and/or for additional training].

B. OUR RIGHT TO AUDIT .

We may at any time during your business hours, and without prior notice to you, inspect and audit, or cause to be inspected and audited, your (if you are a corporation, limited liability company or partnership) and the FACILITY's business, bookkeeping and accounting records, sales and income tax records and returns and other records. You agree to cooperate fully with our representatives and independent accountants we hire to conduct any inspection or audit. If any inspection or audit discloses an understatement of the FACILITY's Gross Sales, you must pay us, within fifteen (15) days after receiving the inspection or audit report, the Royalty due on the amount of the understatement, plus interest from the date originally due until the date of payment. Further, if an inspection or audit is necessary due to your failure to furnish reports, supporting records or other information as required, or to furnish these items on a timely basis, or if an understatement of Gross Sales is determined to be greater than two percent (2%) for any period reviewed, you agree to reimburse us for the cost of the inspection or audit, including, without limitation, the charges of attorneys and independent accountants and the travel expenses, room and board and compensation of our employees. If you fail to cooperate with our audit, or are unwilling or unable to provide us with sufficient records, including the records and reports that you are required to maintain under the Agreement, to complete the audit to our reasonable satisfaction, we may establish a reasonable estimation of your Gross Sales based on the data available to us (which may include records regarding product purchases, percentage rent reports or other information obtained from third parties) and collect from you any estimated amount that we deem was underreported or underpaid pursuant to the Agreement. These remedies are in addition to our other remedies and rights under this Agreement and applicable law.

11. TRANSFER.

A. BY US

You acknowledge that we maintain a staff to manage and operate the System and that the members of this staff can change as employees come and go. You represent that you have not entered into this Agreement in reliance on any shareholders, directors, officers or employees remaining with us in that capacity. We may change our ownership or form and/or assign this Agreement, any Lease and any other agreement without restriction.

B. **BY YOU**

You understand and acknowledge that the rights and duties this Agreement creates are personal to you (or, if you are a corporation, limited liability company or partnership, to your owners) and that we have granted the Franchise to you in reliance upon our perceptions of your (or your owners') individual or collective character, skill, aptitude, attitude, business ability and financial capacity. Accordingly, neither this Agreement (or any interest in this Agreement) nor any ownership or other interest in you or the FACILITY may be transferred without our prior written approval. Any transfer without this approval is a breach of this Agreement and void and of no effect. As used in this Agreement, the term "transfer" includes your (or your owners') voluntary, involuntary, direct or indirect assignment, sale, gift or other disposition of any interest in:

- (1) this Agreement;
- (2) you; or
- (3) the FACILITY.

An assignment, sale, gift or other disposition includes the following events:

- (a) transfer of ownership of capital stock, a partnership interest or another form of ownership interest;
- (b) merger or consolidation or issuance of additional securities or interests representing an ownership interest in you;
- (c) any sale of an ownership interest in you or any security convertible to an ownership interest in you;
- (d) transfer of an interest in you, this Agreement or the FACILITY in a divorce, insolvency or corporate or partnership dissolution proceeding or otherwise by operation of law;

- (e) transfer of an interest in you, this Agreement or the FACILITY, in the event of your death or the death of one of your owners, by will, declaration of or transfer in trust or under the laws of intestate succession, as provided in Section 11.E.(1); or
- (f) pledge of this Agreement (to someone other than us) or an ownership interest in you as security, foreclosure upon the FACILITY or your transfer, surrender or loss of the FACILITY's possession, control or management.

C. CONDITIONS FOR APPROVAL OF TRANSFER

You must give us written notice in a form satisfactory to us of your intention to accomplish any transfer hereunder no less than sixty (60) days prior to the proposed transfer. If you (and your owners) are fully complying with this Agreement, then, subject to the other provisions of this Section 11, we will approve a transfer that meets all the applicable requirements of this Paragraph. A non-controlling interest in you (determined before the date upon which a proposed transfer is to occur) may be transferred as long as the proposed transferee and its direct and indirect owners are individuals of good character and otherwise meet our then applicable standards for Cookie System Facility franchisees. A transfer of the FACILITY's ownership, possession or control may be made only with a transfer of this Agreement. If the transfer is of this Agreement or a controlling interest in you, or is one of a series of transfers (regardless of the period of time over which these transfers take place) which in the aggregate constitute the transfer of this Agreement or a controlling interest in you, all of the following conditions must be met prior to or concurrently with the effective date of the transfer:

- (1) the transferee has sufficient business experience, aptitude and financial resources to operate the FACILITY;
- (2) you have paid all Royalties, amounts owed for purchases from us and other amounts owed to us or third-party creditors, have submitted all required reports and statements and have not violated any provision of this Agreement, any Lease or any other agreement with us or our affiliates during the ninety (90) day period before you requested our consent to the transfer;
- (3) the transferee and its owners and affiliates are not engaged in a Competitive Business;
 - (4) you are allowed to transfer the Lease;
 - (5) you or the transferee pays our then current transfer fee;
- (6) you (and your transferring owners) have executed a general release, in a form satisfactory to us, of any and all claims against us and our shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents;

- (7) we have consented to all material terms of the proposed transfer, and determined that the purchase price and payment terms will not adversely affect the transferee's operation of the FACILITY;
- (8) if you or your owners finance any part of the sale price of the transferred interest, you and/or your owners have agreed that all of the transferee's obligations under any promissory notes, agreements or security interests that you or your owners have reserved in the FACILITY are subordinate to the transferee's obligation to pay Royalties and other amounts due to us and otherwise to comply with this Agreement;
- (9) you and your transferring owners (and your and your owners' spouses and children) will not, for a two (2) year period commencing on the effective date of the transfer, engage in any of the activities proscribed in Section 14.D;
- (10) you and your transferring owners have agreed that you and they will not directly or indirectly at any time or in any manner (except in other Cookie System Facilities you own and operate) identify yourself or themselves or any business as a current or former Cookie System Facility, or as one of our franchisees, use any Mark, any colorable imitation of a Mark or other indicia of a Cookie System Facility in any manner or for any purpose or utilize for any purpose any trade name, trade or service mark or other commercial symbol that suggests or indicates a connection or association with us;
- (11) you or the transferee has agreed to any refurbishment of the FACILITY required by us to bring the FACILITY in compliance with the then current standards and trade dress;
- (12) <u>Sufficient Term</u>. You have sufficient term remaining under this Agreement, or the transferee has agreed to purchase from us, pursuant to our then-current term pre-purchase agreement, sufficient additional term under this Agreement to satisfy our then current policy on remaining term requirements for transfers;
- transferee's cost, use a licensed escrow professional or other qualified third party acceptable to us to conduct the closing of the transfer. We have the right to require that all documents and fees payable to us shall be deposited into escrow prior to the time that your transferee attends our training program, together with escrow instructions in form and content satisfactory to us providing for a final closing of the proposed transfer after the transferee successfully completes all required training; and
- (14) the transferee has agreed to be bound by all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the transferee and its owners comply with Section 1.C. of this Agreement, and you and each of your owners sign and deliver to us the transfer and related agreements that we specify. If, after a transfer which satisfies these conditions, a default occurs under this Agreement and the transferee voluntarily returns possession of the FACILITY to us on terms we deem acceptable, then, if you and your owners who signed this Agreement perform all of the obligations arising under this Agreement

(including paying any amounts owed by the transferee), any Lease or any other agreement with us or our affiliates, we will allow you to assume possession of the FACILITY under this Agreement without payment of an additional transfer fee or initial franchise fee.

The requirements of subparagraph (5) above will not apply in the following instances, although the transferee must pay us our then-current fee to defray administrative costs we incur in the transfer: (a) adding an immediately family member (spouse, children or parent) or "key" managerial employee to the Agreement or as an owner of the franchisee entity; (b) removing a franchisee or owner of the franchisee entity, provided remaining franchisees are qualified to operate the franchise; (c) transfers among owners that require some documentation by us; and (d) transfers to your wholly-owned entity. No transfer or administrative fee will be charged for(e) transfers among owners that require no documentation or approval by us (such as redistribution We can require supporting of entity ownership percentages among existing owners). documentation reasonably satisfactory to us to verify each of these exceptions to payment of the transfer fee. The requirements of subparagraph (6) above will not apply to instances described in (a), (c), (d) and (e) above. We can review all information regarding the FACILITY that you furnish to the transferee, correct any information that we believe is inaccurate and give the transferee copies of any reports that you have submitted to us or we have made regarding the FACILITY. If we approve the transfer, we will sign a general release of any and all claims against you and your shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents relating only to your operation of the FACILITY being transferred (and no other Cookie System Facility that you or your owners operate), provided, however, that we reserve the right to audit your pre-transfer books and records and to recover any amounts owed to us that the audit discloses accrued before the effective date of the transfer.

D. TRANSFER TO A WHOLLY-OWNED CORPORATION OR LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY

Despite Paragraph C of this Section, if you are fully complying with this Agreement, you may transfer this Agreement to a corporation or limited liability company which conducts no business other than the FACILITY and, if applicable, other Cookie System Facilities, in which you maintain management control and of which you own and control one hundred percent (100%) of the equity and voting power of all issued and outstanding capital stock or other ownership interests, and further provided that all of the FACILITY's assets are owned, and the FACILITY's entire business is conducted, by that single corporation or limited liability company. Transfers of ownership interests in the corporation or limited liability company will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph C of this Section. You agree to remain personally liable under this Agreement as if the transfer to that corporation or limited liability company had not occurred, and to pay us our then-current fee to defray administrative costs we incur to document the transfer.

E. YOUR DEATH OR DISABILITY.

- 1. Transfer Upon Death or Disability. Upon your death or disability or, if you are a corporation, limited liability company or partnership, the death or disability of the Managing Owner or the owner of a controlling interest in you, your or that owner's executor, administrator, conservator, guardian or other personal representative must transfer your interest in this Agreement or that owner's interest in you to a third party. The disposition of this Agreement or the interest in you (including, without limitation, transfer by bequest or inheritance) must be completed within a reasonable time, not to exceed twelve (12) months from the date of death or disability, and will be subject to all of the terms and conditions applicable to transfers contained in this Section. A failure to transfer your interest in this Agreement or the ownership interest in you within this period of time is a breach of this Agreement. The term "disability" means a mental or physical disability, impairment or condition that is reasonably expected to prevent or actually does prevent you, the Managing Owner or an owner of a controlling interest in you from managing and operating the FACILITY.
- Operation Upon Death or Disability. If, upon your death or disability or 2. the death or disability of the Managing Owner or the owner of a controlling interest in you, the FACILITY is not being managed by a trained manager, your or that owner's executor, administrator, conservator, guardian or other personal representative must within a reasonable time, not to exceed fifteen (15) days from the date of death or disability, appoint a manager to operate the FACILITY. The manager must complete training at your expense. Pending the appointment of a manager as provided above or if, in our judgment, the FACILITY is not being managed properly any time after your death or disability or after the death or disability of the Managing Owner or the owner of a controlling interest in you, we may, but need not, assume the FACILITY's management. All funds from the FACILITY's operation during the period we have assumed its management will be kept in a separate account, and all of the FACILITY's expenses will be charged to this account. We may charge you Two Hundred and Fifty Dollars (\$250.00) per day, plus our direct out-of-pocket costs and expenses, if we assume the FACILITY's management under this subparagraph. Operation of the FACILITY during any period will be on your behalf, but we only have a duty to utilize our reasonable efforts and will not be liable to you or your owners for any debts, losses or obligations the FACILITY incurs or to any of your creditors for any products, materials, supplies or services the FACILITY purchases during any period we have assumed its management.

F. <u>EFFECT OF CONSENT TO TRANSFER</u>

Our consent to a transfer of this Agreement and the FACILITY or any interest in you is not a representation as to the fairness of the terms of any contract between you and the transferee, a guarantee of the prospects of success of the FACILITY or transferee or a waiver of any claims we may have against you (or your owners) or of our right to demand the transferee's exact compliance with any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement.

G. OUR RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

If you (or any of your owners) at any time determine to sell, assign or transfer for consideration an interest in this Agreement and the FACILITY or an ownership interest in you, you (or your owner) agree to obtain a bona fide, executed written offer and earnest money deposit (in the amount of five percent (5%) or more of the offering price) from a responsible and fully disclosed offeror (including lists of the owners of record and beneficially of any corporate or limited liability company offeror and all general and limited partners of any partnership offeror and, in the case of a publicly-held corporation or limited partnership, copies of the most current annual and quarterly reports and Form 10K) and immediately submit to us a true and complete copy of the offer, which includes details of the payment terms of the proposed sale and the sources and terms of any financing for the proposed purchase price. To be a valid, bona fide offer, the proposed purchase price must be denominated in a dollar amount. The offer must apply only to an interest in you or in this Agreement and the FACILITY and may not include an offer to purchase any of your (or your owners') other property or rights. However, if the offeror proposes to buy any other property or rights from you (or your owners) under a separate, contemporaneous offer, that separate, contemporaneous offer must be disclosed to us, and the price and terms of purchase offered to you (or your owners) for the interest in you or in this Agreement and the FACILITY must reflect the bona fide price offered for it and not reflect any value for any other property or rights.

We may, by written notice delivered to you or your selling owner(s) within thirty (30) days after we receive both an exact copy of the offer and all other information we request, elect to purchase the interest for the price and on the terms and conditions contained in the offer, provided that:

- (1) we may substitute cash for any form of payment proposed in the offer;
- (2) our credit will be deemed equal to the credit of any proposed purchaser;
- (3) we will have not less than sixty (60) days after giving notice of our election to purchase to prepare for closing; and
- (4) we must receive, and you and your owners agree to make, all customary representations and warranties given by the seller of the assets of a business or the capital stock of or other forms of ownership interest in a legal entity, as applicable, including, without limitation, representations and warranties as to:
- (a) ownership and condition of and title to stock or other forms of ownership interest and/or assets;
- (b) liens and encumbrances relating to the stock or other forms of ownership interest and/or assets; and
- (c) validity of contracts and the liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of the corporation whose ownership interests are being purchased.

If we exercise our right of first refusal, you and your selling owner(s) agree that, for a period of two (2) years commencing on the date of the closing, you and they will be bound by the noncompetition covenant contained in Section 14.D, although this noncompetition covenant does not apply to other Cookie System Facilities that you or your owners operate under a franchise agreement with us. You and your selling owner(s) further agree that you and they will, during this same time period, abide by the restrictions of Section 11.C.(10) of this Agreement.

If we do not exercise our right of first refusal, you or your owners may complete the sale to the purchaser on the exact terms of the original offer, subject to our approval of the transfer as provided in Paragraphs B and C of this Section, provided that, if the sale to the purchaser is not completed within sixty (60) days after we receive the offer, or if there is a material change in the terms of the sale (which you agree promptly to communicate to us), we will have an additional right of first refusal during the thirty (30) day period following either the expiration of the sixty (60) day period or notice to us of the material change(s) in the terms of the sale, either on the terms originally offered or the modified terms, at our option.

12. EXPIRATION OF THIS AGREEMENT.

A. YOUR RIGHT TO ACQUIRE A SUCCESSOR FRANCHISE.

When this Agreement expires, if you (and each of your owners) have substantially complied with this Agreement during its term, and provided that:

- (1) you maintain possession of and agree to remodel and/or expand the FACILITY, add or replace improvements and Operating Assets and otherwise modify the FACILITY as we require to comply with specifications and standards then applicable for Cookie System Facilities, or
- (2) if you cannot maintain possession of the Premises, or if in our judgment the FACILITY should be relocated, you secure substitute premises we accept, develop these premises under specifications and standards then applicable for Cookie System Facilities and continue to operate the FACILITY at the Premises until operations are transferred to the substitute premises,

then, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Section 12, you may acquire a successor franchise to operate the FACILITY as a Cookie System Facility on the terms and conditions of the franchise agreement we then are using in granting franchises for Cookie System Facilities (modified as necessary to reflect the fact that it is for a successor franchise), provided, however, that you will only have to pay a successor franchise fee equal to our then current franchise fee less the franchise fee you paid upon signing this Agreement.

B. GRANT OF A SUCCESSOR FRANCHISE

You agree to give us written notice of your election to acquire a successor franchise no earlier than twelve (12) months and no later than six (6) months before this Agreement expires.

We agree to give you written notice ("Our Notice"), not more than ninety (90) days after we receive your notice, of our decision under Paragraph A of this Section:

- (1) to grant you a successor franchise;
- (2) to grant you a successor franchise on the condition that deficiencies of the FACILITY, or in your operation of the FACILITY, are corrected; or
- (3) not to grant you a successor franchise based on our determination that you and your owners have not substantially complied with this Agreement during its term.

If applicable, Our Notice will:

- (a) describe the remodeling and/or expansion of the FACILITY and other improvements or modifications required to bring the FACILITY into compliance with then applicable specifications and standards for Cookie System Facilities; and
- (b) state the actions you must take to correct operating deficiencies and the time period in which these deficiencies must be corrected.

If we elect not to grant a successor franchise, Our Notice will describe the reasons for our decision. Your right to acquire a successor franchise is subject to your continued compliance with all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement through the date of its expiration, in addition to your compliance with the obligations described in Our Notice.

If Our Notice states that you must cure certain deficiencies of the FACILITY or its operation as a condition to the grant of a successor franchise, we will give you written notice of our decision not to grant a successor franchise, based upon your failure to cure these deficiencies, not less than ninety (90) days before this Agreement expires, provided, however, that we need not give you this ninety (90) days notice if we decide not to grant you a successor franchise due to your breach of this Agreement during the ninety (90) day period before it expires. If we fail to give you:

- (i) notice of deficiencies in the FACILITY, or in your operation of the FACILITY, within ninety (90) days after we receive your timely election to acquire a successor franchise (if we elect to grant you a successor franchise under subparagraphs (2) and (b) above); or
- (ii) notice of our decision not to grant a successor franchise at least ninety (90) days before this Agreement expires, if this notice is required,

we may extend the term of this Agreement for the period of time necessary to give you either reasonable time to correct deficiencies or the ninety (90) days notice of our refusal to grant a successor franchise required under this Agreement. If you fail to notify us of your election to acquire a successor franchise within the prescribed time period, we need not grant you a successor franchise.

C. AGREEMENTS/RELEASES

If you satisfy all of the other conditions to the grant of a successor franchise, you and your owners agree to execute the form of franchise agreement and any ancillary agreements we then are customarily using in granting franchises for Cookie System Facilities (modified as necessary to reflect the fact that it is for a successor franchise). You and your owners further agree to execute general releases, in a form satisfactory to us, of any and all claims against us and our shareholders, officers, directors, employees, agents, successors and assigns. Failure by you or your owners to sign these agreements and releases and deliver them to us for acceptance and execution within sixty (60) days after their delivery to you will be deemed an election not to acquire a successor franchise.

13. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

A. BY YOU

If you and your owners are fully complying with this Agreement and we materially fail to comply with this Agreement and do not correct the failure within thirty (30) days after written notice of the material failure is delivered to us or, if the failure cannot be corrected within thirty (30) days, provide reasonable evidence of our effort to correct the failure within a reasonable time, not to exceed sixty (60) days after your notice, you may terminate this Agreement effective thirty (30) days after delivery to us of written notice of termination. Your termination of this Agreement for any other reason or without notice will be deemed a termination without cause.

B. BY US

We may terminate this Agreement, effective upon delivery of written notice of termination to you, if:

- (1) you (or any of your owners) have made or make any material misrepresentation or omission in purchasing the Franchise or operating the FACILITY;
- (2) you (or your Managing Owner) fail successfully to complete initial training to our satisfaction;
- (3) you (or any of your owners) interfere with our efforts to complete the FACILITY's development, as provided in Section 2.C. of this Agreement;
- (4) you fail to begin operating the FACILITY within one hundred eighty (180) days after signing this Agreement or on or before the date specified in the Lease, whichever is earlier;
- (5) you fail to operate the FACILITY every day unless the FACILITY has been closed for a purpose we have approved or because of casualty or government order;

- (6) you surrender or transfer control of the FACILITY's operation without our prior written consent;
- (7) you (or any of your owners) are or have been convicted by a trial court of, or plead or have pleaded no contest to, a felony;
 - (8) you fail to maintain the insurance we require from time to time;
- (9) you interfere with our right to inspect the FACILITY or observe its operations, as provided in Section 10 of this Agreement;
- (10) any judgments, executions or liens are obtained against the FACILITY and remain unsatisfied and unbonded of record for more than fifteen (15) days;
- (11) you (or any of your owners) engage in any dishonest or unethical conduct which may adversely affect the reputation of the FACILITY or another Cookie System Facility or the goodwill associated with the Marks;
- (12) you (or any of your owners) make an unauthorized assignment of this Agreement, the FACILITY or a controlling ownership interest in you;
- (13) we have sent a notice of termination under any other franchise agreement for a Cookie System Facility between you (or any of your owners) and us due to a failure to pay monies owed;
- (14) in the event of your death or disability or the death or disability of the Managing Owner or the owner of a controlling interest in you, this Agreement or that owner's interest in you is not assigned as required;
- (15) you fail to comply with any provision of the Lease or any other lease or sublease between us or our affiliates, and you and/or any of your owners and fail to cure the default within the prescribed time period (if cure is allowed);
- (16) you (or any of your owners) make any unauthorized use or disclosure of any Confidential Information or use, duplicate or disclose any portion of the Operations Manual in violation of this Agreement;
- (17) you violate any health, safety or sanitation law, ordinance or regulation and do not begin to cure the noncompliance or violation immediately, and correct the noncompliance or violation within seventy-two (72) hours, after written notice is delivered to you;
- (18) you or any of your affiliates fail to make payments of any amounts due to us and do not correct the failure within seven (7) days after written notice of the failure is delivered to you;

- (19) you fail to pay when due any federal or state income, service, sales or other taxes due on the FACILITY's operations, unless you are in good faith contesting your liability for these taxes;
- (20) you understate the FACILITY's Gross Sales by more than four percent (4%) in any report or financial statement;
- <(21) You fail to achieve a passing score reasonably established by us on two-eonsecutive announced or unannounced FACILITY inspections conducted by us or our agents;>
 >(21) you fail to comply with modifications to System Standards within the required time period;
- (22) you (or any of your owners) fail to comply with any other provision of this Agreement or any System Standard and do not correct the failure within thirty (30) days after written notice of the failure to comply is delivered to you;
- (23) you (or any of your owners) fail on three (3) or more separate occasions within any period of twelve (12) consecutive months to do any one or more or combination of the following: (i) submit when due reports or other data, information or supporting records, (ii) pay when due any amounts due to us or (iii) otherwise comply with this Agreement, whether or not any of the failures set forth in subparagraphs (i) through (iii) are corrected after written notice of the failure is delivered to you; or
- (24) you file a petition in bankruptcy or for reorganization or for an arrangement pursuant to any federal or state bankruptcy law or any similar federal or state law, or are adjudicated a bankrupt or make an assignment for the benefit of creditors or admit in writing your inability to pay your debts generally as they become due, or if a petition or answer proposing the adjudication of you as a bankrupt or your reorganization pursuant to any federal or state bankruptcy law or any similar federal or state law is filed in any court and you consent to or acquiesce in the filing thereof or such petition or answer is not discharged or denied within sixty (60) days after the occurrence of any of the foregoing, or if a receiver, trustee or liquidator of you or of all or substantially all of your assets or your interest in this Agreement is appointed in any proceeding brought by you, or if any such receiver, trustee or liquidator is appointed in any proceeding brought against you and is not discharged within sixty (60) days after the occurrence thereof, or if you consent to or acquiesce in such appointment (any such event described in this subparagraph being referred to as an "Insolvency Event").

C. <u>ASSUMPTION OF MANAGEMENT</u>

If you abandon or fail actively to operate the FACILITY for three (3) consecutive days, unless your FACILITY has been closed for a purpose approved in advance by us in writing or because of fire, flood or other casualty or government order, we have the right, at our option, to enter the Premises and assume the management of the FACILITY for any period of time we deem appropriate. If we assume management of the FACILITY, we will appoint a manager who will maintain FACILITY operations. All funds from the operation of the FACILITY during the

period of management by our appointed manager will be kept in a separate fund, and all expenses of the FACILITY, including compensation, other costs, and travel and living expenses of our appointed manager, will be charged to such fund. As compensation for such management services, we will charge such fund ten percent (10%) of the Gross Sales of the FACILITY during the period of our management. Operation of the FACILITY during any such period will be on your behalf, provided that we will have a duty only to utilize our good faith effort and will not be liable to you for any debts or obligations incurred by the FACILITY or to any of your creditors for any merchandise, materials, supplies or services purchased by the FACILITY during any period in which the FACILITY is managed by our appointed manager. You will maintain in force for the FACILITY all insurance policies required by this Agreement. Our right to assume management of the FACILITY pursuant to this Paragraph is in addition to and does not affect our right to terminate this Agreement under Paragraph B of this Section.

D. REMEDIES .

If you or any of your owners violate any provision of this Agreement, we may (in lieu of or in addition to terminating this Agreement as provided in Paragraph B of this Section):

- (1) seek damages of every sort against you and each owner, jointly and severally;
- (2) seek temporary restraining orders, preliminary and permanent injunctions and other equitable relief against you and each owner, jointly and severally;
- (3) establish reasonable conditions that you must satisfy to cure any default, <such as requiring you to pay for a year of monthly FACILITY inspections if you commit a default relating to subsection B.(21) >and
 - (4) exercise all other rights and remedies available at law or in equity.

14. <u>OUR AND YOUR RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS UPON TERMINATION OR EXPIRATION OF THIS AGREEMENT.</u>

A. PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS OWED TO US

You agree to pay us within fifteen (15) days after the effective date of this Agreement's termination or expiration, or on any later date that the amounts due to us are determined, the Royalties, amounts owed for purchases from us, interest and all other amounts owed to us which then are unpaid.

B. MARKS

When this Agreement terminates or expires:

- (1) you may not directly or indirectly at any time or in any manner (except with other Cookie System Facilities you own and operate) identify yourself or any business as a current or former Cookie System Facility, or as one of our franchisees, use any Mark, any colorable imitation of a Mark or other indicia of a Cookie System Facility in any manner or for any purpose or utilize for any purpose any trade name, trade or service mark or other commercial symbol that indicates or suggests a connection or association with us;
- (2) you agree to take any action required to cancel all fictitious or assumed name or equivalent registrations relating to your use of any Mark;
- (3) you agree to deliver to us within thirty (30) days all signs, sign-faces, sign-cabinets, marketing materials, forms and other materials containing any Mark or otherwise identifying or relating to a Cookie System Facility that we request and allow us, without liability to you or third parties, to remove these items from the FACILITY;
- (4) if we do not have or do not exercise an option to purchase the FACILITY under Paragraph E of this Section, you agree that, after, as applicable, the effective date of this Agreement's expiration or the Notification Date, you will promptly and at your own expense make the alterations we specify in our Operations Manual or otherwise to distinguish the FACILITY clearly from its former appearance and from other Cookie System Facilities in order to prevent public confusion;
- (5) you agree to notify the telephone company and all telephone directory publishers of the termination or expiration of your right to use any telephone, telecopy or other numbers and any telephone directory listings associated with any Mark, authorize the transfer of these numbers and directory listings to us or at our direction and/or instruct the telephone company to forward all calls made to your numbers to numbers we specify; and

(6) you agree to give us, within thirty (30) days after, as applicable, the effective date of this Agreement's expiration or the Notification Date, evidence satisfactory to us of your compliance with the foregoing obligations.

C. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

You agree that, upon this Agreement's termination or expiration, you will immediately cease to use any of our Confidential Information in any business or otherwise (except in other Cookie System Facilities you own and operate) and return to us all copies of the Operations Manual and any other confidential materials that we have loaned to you.

D. COVENANT NOT TO COMPETE

Upon

- (1) our termination of this Agreement according to its terms and conditions,
- (2) your termination of this Agreement without cause, or
- (3) expiration of this Agreement,

you and your owners agree that, for a period of one (1) year commencing on the effective date of termination or expiration or the date on which all person(s) restricted by this Paragraph begin to comply with this Paragraph, whichever is later, neither you nor any of your owners will have any direct or indirect interest (e.g., through a spouse or child) as a disclosed or beneficial owner, investor, partner, director, officer, employee, consultant, representative or agent in any Competitive Business (as defined in Section 7) operating:

- (a) at the Premises; or
- (b) within five (5) miles of the Premises.

If any person restricted by this Paragraph refuses voluntarily to comply with these obligations, the one (1) year period will commence with the entry of a court order enforcing this provision. You and your owners expressly acknowledge that you possess skills and abilities of a general nature and have other opportunities for exploiting these skills. Consequently, enforcement of the covenants made in this Paragraph will not deprive you of your personal goodwill or ability to earn a living.

E. OUR RIGHT TO PURCHASE FACILITY AND/OR LEASE PREMISES

1. Exercise of Option.

Upon

(a) our termination of this Agreement according to its terms and conditions,

- (b) your termination of this Agreement without cause, or
- (c) expiration of this Agreement (if we offer, but you elect not to acquire, a successor franchise),

we may, by giving you written notice within sixty (60) days after the date of termination or expiration, (i) purchase the FACILITY's Operating Assets and Supplies that you own and/or (ii) exercise the rights under subparagraph (2) below. (The date on which we notify you whether or not we are exercising our option is referred to in this Agreement as the "Notification Date.") We have the unrestricted right to assign this option to purchase the FACILITY. We will be entitled to all customary warranties and representations in our asset purchase, including, without limitation, representations and warranties as to ownership and condition of and title to assets; liens and encumbrances on assets; validity of contracts and agreements; and liabilities affecting the assets, contingent or otherwise.

2. Leasehold Rights.

You agree at our election:

- (a) to assign your leasehold interest in the Premises to us; or
- (b) to enter into a sublease for the remainder of the Lease term on the same terms (including renewal options) as the Lease.

3. Purchase Price.

The purchase price for your Operating Assets and Supplies will be their fair market value, determined in a manner consistent with reasonable depreciation, provided that these items will not include any value for:

- (a) the Franchise or any rights granted by this Agreement;
- (b) the Marks;
- (c) participation in the network of Cookie System Facilities; or
- (d) goodwill attributable to the Marks, brand image and other intellectual property.

We may exclude from the assets purchased any Operating Assets and Supplies that are not reasonably necessary (in function or quality) to the FACILITY's operation or that we have not approved as meeting standards for Cookie System Facilities, and the purchase price will reflect these exclusions.

1

4. Appraisal.

If we and you cannot agree on fair market value, fair market value will be determined by an independent appraiser we designate, who will be bound by the criteria specified in subparagraph (3) above and whose determination will be binding on all parties. You and we will share equally the appraiser's fees and expenses.

Closing.

The purchase price will be paid at the closing of the purchase, which will take place not later than sixty (60) days after the purchase price is determined. We may set off against the purchase price, and reduce the purchase price by, any and all amounts you or your owners owe to us. At the closing, you agree to deliver instruments transferring to us:

- (a) good and merchantable title to the assets purchased, free and clear of all liens and encumbrances (other than liens and security interests acceptable to us), with all sales and other transfer taxes paid by you;
- (b) all licenses and permits of the FACILITY which may be assigned or transferred; and
- (c) the leasehold interest in the Premises and improvements.

If you cannot deliver clear title to all of the purchased assets, or if there are other unresolved issues, the closing of the sale will be accomplished through an escrow. You and your owners further agree to execute general releases, in a form satisfactory to us, of any and all claims against us and our shareholders, officers, directors, employees, agents, successors and assigns.

F. <u>LIQUIDATED DAMAGES</u>.

Upon our termination of this Agreement according to its terms and conditions or your termination of this Agreement without cause, you agree to pay us within fifteen (15) days after the effective date of this Agreement's termination, in addition to the amounts owed under Paragraph A of this Section, liquidated damages equal to the present value (using the then current thirty (30) year Treasury Bond rate) of the Royalties you would have paid on the product of the FACILITY's average monthly Gross Sales during the twelve (12) months of operation preceding the effective date of termination multiplied by the number of months remaining in this Agreement had it not been terminated. We, you and each of your owners acknowledge and agree that it would be impracticable to determine precisely the damages we will incur from this Agreement's termination and the loss of cash flow from Royalty payments due to, among other things, the complications of determining what costs, if any, we might save and how much the Royalty payments would have grown over what would have been this Agreement's remaining term. We, you and each of your owners consider this liquidated damages provision to be a reasonable, good faith preestimate of those damages. If you pay us the required liquidated damages (as computed above) by the date due, we will refund (without interest) a portion of

those liquidated damages if we grant a new franchise for a Cookie System Facility at the FACILITY's location during what would have been the remaining term of this Agreement had it not been terminated. The portion of the paid liquidated damages that we will refund will be the amount that relates to the months in what would have been the remaining term of this Agreement during which the new franchisee actually operates a Cookie System Facility at the FACILITY's location. We will use reasonable efforts to grant a new franchise for a Cookie System Facility at the location upon termination of this Agreement.

The liquidated damages provision above only covers our damages from the loss of cash flow from the Royalty. It does not cover any other damages, including damages to our reputation with the public and landlords and damages arising from a violation of any provision of this Agreement other than the Royalty section. You and each of your owners agree that the liquidated damages provision does not give us an adequate remedy at law for any default under, or for the enforcement of, any provision of this Agreement other than the Royalty section.

G. CONTINUING OBLIGATIONS .

All of our and your (and your owners') obligations which expressly or by their nature survive this Agreement's expiration or termination will continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding its expiration or termination and until they are satisfied in full or by their nature expire.

15. RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES/INDEMNIFICATION .

A. <u>INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS</u>

You and we understand and agree that this Agreement does not create a fiduciary relationship between you and us, that we and you are and will be independent contractors and that nothing in this Agreement is intended to make either you or us a general or special agent, joint venturer, partner or employee of the other for any purpose. You agree to identify yourself conspicuously in all dealings with customers, suppliers, public officials, FACILITY personnel and others as the FACILITY's owner under a franchise we have granted and to place notices of independent ownership on the forms, business cards, stationery and advertising and other materials we may require from time to time.

B. NO LIABILITY FOR ACTS OF OTHER PARTY

You agree not to employ any of the Marks in signing any contract or applying for any license or permit, or in a manner that may result in our liability for any of your indebtedness or obligations, and not to use the Marks in any way we have not expressly authorized. Neither we nor you will make any express or implied agreements, warranties, guarantees or representations or incur any debt in the name or on behalf of the other, represent that our respective relationship is other than franchisor and franchisee or be obligated by or have any liability under any agreements or representations made by the other that are not expressly authorized in writing. We will not be obligated for any damages to any person or property directly or indirectly arising out

of the FACILITY's operation or the business you conduct under this Agreement unless caused by our sole negligence.

C. TAXES

We will have no liability for any sales, use, service, occupation, excise, gross receipts, income, property or other taxes, whether levied upon you or the FACILITY, from the business you conduct (except any taxes we are required by law to collect from you for purchases from us). Payment of these taxes is your responsibility.

D. <u>INDEMNIFICATION</u>

You agree to indemnify, defend and hold harmless us, our affiliates and our respective shareholders, directors, officers, employees, agents, successors and assignees (the "Indemnified Parties") against and to reimburse any one or more of the Indemnified Parties for all claims, obligations and damages described in this Paragraph, any and all taxes described in Paragraph C of this Section and any and all claims and liabilities directly or indirectly arising out of the FACILITY's operation or your breach of this Agreement, unless caused by the Indemnified Party's sole negligence or resulting from any strict liability imposed on any Indemnified Party. For purposes of this indemnification, "claims" include all obligations, damages (actual, consequential or otherwise) and costs reasonably incurred in defending any claim against any of the Indemnified Parties, including, without limitation, reasonable accountants', arbitrators', attorneys' and expert witness fees, costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, other expenses of litigation, arbitration or alternative dispute resolution and travel and living expenses. We and each of the other Indemnified Parties may defend any claim against us and them at your expense and agree to settlements or take any other remedial, corrective or other actions we and/or they deem expedient. This indemnity will continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding this Agreement's expiration or termination.

Under no circumstances will we or any other Indemnified Party be required to seek recovery from any insurer or other third party, or otherwise to mitigate our, their or your losses and expenses, in order to maintain and recover fully a claim against you. You agree that a failure to pursue a recovery or mitigate a loss will in no way reduce or alter the amounts we or another Indemnified Party may recover from you.

16. **ENFORCEMENT**

A. <u>SEVERABILITY AND SUBSTITUTION OF VALID PROVISIONS</u>.

Except as expressly provided to the contrary in this Agreement, each section, paragraph, term and provision of this Agreement will be considered severable, and if, for any reason, any provision is held to be invalid or contrary to or in conflict with any applicable present or future law or regulation in a final, unappealable ruling issued by any court, agency or tribunal with competent jurisdiction in a proceeding to which we are a party, that ruling will not impair the operation of, or have any other effect upon, any other portions of this Agreement that may remain otherwise intelligible, which will continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties,

although any portion held to be invalid will be deemed not to be a part of this Agreement from the date the time for appeal expires, if you are a party, otherwise upon your receipt from us of a notice of non-enforcement.

If any covenant which restricts competitive activity is deemed unenforceable by virtue of its scope in terms of area, business activity prohibited and/or length of time, but would be enforceable by reducing any part or all of it, you and we agree that the covenant will be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under the laws and public policies applied in the jurisdiction whose law is applicable to the covenant's validity.

If any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction requires a greater prior notice than is required under this Agreement of this Agreement's termination or of our refusal to enter into a successor franchise agreement, or the taking of some other action not required under this Agreement, or if, under any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction, any provision of this Agreement or any System Standard is invalid or unenforceable, the prior notice and/or other action required by the law or rule will be substituted for the comparable provisions of this Agreement, and we have the right to modify the invalid or unenforceable provision or System Standard to the extent required to be valid and enforceable. You agree to be bound by any promise or covenant imposing the maximum duty permitted by law which is subsumed within the terms of any provision of this Agreement, as though it were separately articulated in and made a part of this Agreement, that may result from striking from any of the provisions of this Agreement, or any System Standard, any portion or portions which a court or arbitrator may hold to be unenforceable in a final decision to which we are a party, or that results from reducing the scope of any promise or covenant to the extent required to comply with a court order or These modifications to this Agreement will be effective only in that arbitration award. jurisdiction, unless we elect to give them greater applicability, and will be enforced as originally made and entered into in all other jurisdictions.

B. WAIVER OF OBLIGATIONS

We and you may by written instrument unilaterally waive or reduce any obligation of or restriction upon the other under this Agreement, effective upon delivery of written notice to the other or any other effective date stated in the notice of waiver. Any waiver we grant will be without prejudice to any other rights we may have, will be subject to our continuing review and we may revoke it at any time and for any reason, effective upon delivery to you of ten (10) days' prior written notice.

We and you will not be deemed to have waived or impaired any right, power or option reserved by this Agreement (including, without limitation, our right to demand exact compliance with every term, condition and covenant or to declare any breach to be a default and to terminate this Agreement prior to the expiration of its term) by virtue of any custom or practice at variance with the terms of this Agreement; our or your failure, refusal or neglect to exercise any right under this Agreement or to insist upon the other's exact compliance with our and your obligations under this Agreement, including, without limitation, any System Standard; our waiver, forbearance, delay, failure or omission to exercise any right, power or option, whether of the same, similar or different nature, with other Cookie System Facilities; the existence of other

franchise agreements for Cookie System Facilities which contain different provisions from those contained in this Agreement; or our acceptance of any payments due from you after any breach of this Agreement. No special or restrictive legend or endorsement on any check or similar item given to us will constitute a waiver, compromise, settlement or accord and satisfaction. We are authorized to remove or obliterate any legend or endorsement, and that legend or endorsement will have no effect.

Neither we nor you will be liable for loss or damage or deemed to be in breach of this Agreement if our or your failure to perform our or your obligations results from:

- (1) transportation shortages, inadequate supply of equipment, products, supplies, labor, material or energy or the voluntary foregoing of the right to acquire or use any of these to accommodate or comply with the orders, requests, regulations, recommendations or instructions of any federal, state or municipal government or any of its departments or agencies;
 - (2) acts of God;
 - (3) fires, strikes, embargoes, war or riot; or
 - (4) any other similar event or cause.

Any delay resulting from any of these causes will extend performance accordingly or excuse performance, in whole or in part, as may be reasonable, except that these causes will not excuse payments of amounts owed at the time of the occurrence or payment of Royalties due on any Gross Sales afterwards.

C. COSTS AND ATTORNEYS' FEES

If we incur expenses from your failure to pay when due amounts owed to us, to submit when due any reports, information or supporting records or otherwise to comply with this Agreement, or if we defend any action or proceeding in which you (or an owner) make a claim against us (unless, after final appeal, you (or the owner) prove that you prevailed on every claim and cause of action you asserted), you agree to reimburse us for any of the costs and expenses which we incur, including, without limitation, reasonable accounting, attorneys', arbitrators' and related fees. "Prevailed" on a claim or cause of action means you (or an owner) obtained at least eighty percent (80%) of the highest damages you ever requested for your claim or cause of action. If you requested equitable relief under a claim or cause of action, "prevailed" means you (or an owner) obtained all of the relief requested.

D. YOU MAY NOT WITHHOLD PAYMENTS DUE TO US

You agree that you will not withhold payment of any amounts owed to us on the grounds of our alleged nonperformance of any of our obligations under this Agreement.

E. RIGHTS OF PARTIES ARE CUMULATIVE

Our and your rights under this Agreement are cumulative, and no exercise or enforcement by us or you of any right or remedy under this Agreement will preclude our or your exercise or enforcement of any other right or remedy under this Agreement which we or you are entitled by law to enforce.

F. INTERPRETATION OF RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS

The following provisions will apply to and govern the interpretation of this Agreement, the parties' rights under this Agreement, and the relationship between the parties:

- (a) Our Rights. Whenever this Agreement provides that we have a certain right, that right is absolute and the parties intend that our exercise of that right will not be subject to any limitation or review. We have the right to operate, administrate, develop, and change the System in any manner that is not specifically precluded by the provisions of this Agreement.
- Our Reasonable Business Judgment. Whenever we reserve or are deemed (b) to have reserved discretion in a particular area or where we agree or are deemed to be required to exercise our rights reasonably or in good faith, we will satisfy our obligations whenever we exercise Reasonable Business Judgment in making our decision or exercising our rights. A decision or action by us will be deemed to be the result of Reasonable Business Judgment, even if other reasonable or even arguably preferable alternatives are available, if our decision or action is intended, in whole or significant part, to promote or benefit the Great American Cookie Company system generally even if the decision or action also promotes a financial or other individual interest of us. Examples of items that will promote or benefit the Great American Cookie Company system include, without limitation, enhancing the value of the Marks, improving customer service and satisfaction, improving product quality, improving uniformity, enhancing or encouraging modernization, and improving the competitive position of the Great American Cookie Company system. Neither you nor any third party (including, without limitation, a trier of fact), shall substitute its judgment for our Reasonable Business Judgment.

G. GOVERNING LAW

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.) OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF UTAH, EXCEPT THAT THE UTAH BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY DISCLOSURE ACT AND ANY OTHER STATE LAW RELATING TO (1) THE OFFER AND SALE OF FRANCHISES (2) FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIPS, OR (3) BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIES, WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS THE APPLICABLE JURISDICTIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THIS PARAGRAPH.

H. CONSENT TO JURISDICTION .

YOU AND YOUR OWNERS AGREE THAT ALL CLAIMS, CONTROVERSIES OR DISPUTES ARISING FROM THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE OR OUR RELATIONSHIP WITH YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) MUST BE RESOLVED BY A PROCEEDING IN A COURT IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH, EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT LOCAL FRANCHISE STATUTES OR LANDLORD-TENANT EVICTION STATUTES MANDATE ANOTHER COURT AND EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE. PROVIDED BELOW. WE AND YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) IRREVOCABLY CONSENT TO AND ACCEPT THE PERSONAL AND SUBJECT MATTER JURISDICTIONS OF THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF UTAH AND THE FEDERAL COURTS LOCATED IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH FOR THESE CLAIMS, CONTROVERSIES AND DISPUTES AND WAIVE ANY OBJECTION TO THOSE JURISDICTIONS. WE AND YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) CONSENT TO VENUE IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH AND WAIVE ANY OBJECTION TO THAT VENUE. WE AND YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) COVENANT THAT, EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THIS PARAGRAPH, NO LITIGATION INVOLVING US AND YOU WILL EVER BE COMMENCED IN ANY COURT OTHER THAN A COURT IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH. NOTWITHSTANDING THE FOREGOING, WE CAN (1) IN A PROPER CASE, SEEK TEMPORARY RESTRAINING ORDERS AND TEMPORARY OR PRELIMINARY INJUNCTIVE RELIEF FROM ANY COURT, WHEREVER LOCATED, HAVING COMPETENT JURISDICTION, (2) ENFORCE JUDGMENTS OBTAINED IN THE COURTS IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE(S) WHERE YOU ARE DOMICILED AND/OR THE FACILITY IS LOCATED AND (3) SEEK TO ENFORCE THE PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT WHICH RELATE TO RESTRICTIONS ON YOUR (AND YOUR OWNERS') COMPETITIVE ACTIVITIES IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE(S) WHERE YOU ARE DOMICILED, THE FACILITY IS LOCATED AND/OR THE COMPETITIVE ACTIVITIES ARE OCCURRING.

YOU AND EACH OF YOUR OWNERS AGREE THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS MAY BE MADE ON ANY OF YOU IN ANY PROCEEDING BY SERVING YOU AND YOUR OWNERS AT THE LOCATIONS AND IN THE MANNER SPECIFIED IN SECTION 17 OR OTHERWISE AS ALLOWED BY LAW.

I. WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES AND JURY TRIAL

EXCEPT FOR YOUR OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY US UNDER SECTION 15.D. AND CLAIMS WE BRING AGAINST YOU FOR YOUR UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE MARKS OR UNAUTHORIZED USE OR DISCLOSURE OF ANY CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION, WE AND YOU AND YOUR RESPECTIVE OWNERS WAIVE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW ANY RIGHT TO OR CLAIM FOR ANY PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES AGAINST THE OTHER AND AGREE THAT, IN THE EVENT OF A DISPUTE BETWEEN US AND

YOU, THE PARTY MAKING A CLAIM WILL BE LIMITED TO EQUITABLE RELIEF AND TO RECOVERY OF ANY ACTUAL DAMAGES IT SUSTAINS.

WE AND YOU IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM, WHETHER AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, BROUGHT BY EITHER OF US.

J. BINDING EFFECT.

This Agreement is binding upon us and you and our respective executors, administrators, heirs, beneficiaries, assigns and successors in interest and may not be modified except by a written agreement signed by you and two (2) of the following officers: our Managers, President, Principal Financial Officer and/or Principal Franchise Officer.

K. LIMITATIONS OF CLAIMS

Except for claims arising from your non-payment or underpayment of amounts you owe us under this Agreement or otherwise, any and all claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement or our relationship with you will be barred unless a judicial proceeding is commenced within eighteen (18) months from the date on which the party asserting the claim knew or should have known of the facts giving rise to the claims.

L. CONSTRUCTION .

The preambles and appendices are a part of this Agreement which, together with any riders, addenda and exhibits, the Operations Manual and our other written policies, the Lease, the Asset Purchase Agreement (if any), and the Collateral Assignment of Lease (if any) constitutes our and your entire agreement, and there are no other oral or written understandings or agreements between us and you relating to the subject matter of these agreements. Our Offering Circular is not deemed to be a part of this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement is intended, nor is deemed, to confer any rights or remedies upon any person or legal entity not a party to this Agreement.

The headings of the several sections and paragraphs are for convenience only and do not define, limit or construe the contents of the sections or paragraphs.

References in this Agreement to "we," "us" and "our," with respect to all of our rights and all of your obligations to us under this Agreement, will be deemed to include any of our affiliates with whom you deal. The term "affiliate," as used with you or us, means any person or entity directly or indirectly owned or controlled by, under common control with or owning or controlling you or us. For purposes of this definition, "control" means the power to direct or cause the direction of management and policies.

If two (2) or more persons are at any time the Franchisee under this Agreement, whether as partners or joint venturers, their obligations and liabilities to us will be joint and several. References to "owner" mean any person holding a direct or indirect, legal or beneficial

ownership interest or voting rights in you (or a transferee of this Agreement and the FACILITY or an interest in you), including, without limitation, any person who has a direct or indirect interest in you (or a transferee), this Agreement, the Franchise or the FACILITY and any person who has any other legal or equitable interest, or the power to vest in himself or herself any legal or equitable interest, in their revenue, profits, rights or assets. References to a "controlling interest" in you mean the percent of your voting shares or other voting rights resulting from dividing one hundred percent (100%) of the ownership interests by the number of your owners immediately prior to or after the time the determination must be made; provided, however, that for purposes of Section 11 above (Transfers) only, ownership of 5% or more of the equity or voting securities of a corporation, limited liability company or limited liability partnership or ownership of any general partnership interest in a general or limited partnership will be deemed conclusively to constitute a controlling interest in the corporation, limited liability company, or partnership, as the case may be. "Person" means any natural person, corporation, limited liability company, general or limited partnership, unincorporated association, cooperative or other legal or functional entity.

The term "FACILITY" includes all of the assets of the Cookie System Facility you operate under this Agreement, including its revenue and income and the Lease.

This Agreement may be executed in multiple copies, each of which will be deemed an original.

17. NOTICES AND PAYMENTS

- (a) Except for payments required to be paid to us by electronic funds transfer, all notices, reports and payments permitted or required to be delivered to us by the provisions of this Agreement or the Operations Manual, in order to be effective, must be in writing and delivered by United States certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, or by independent private delivery service (such as Federal Express, Airborne or UPS) to us at the address identified on the first page of this Agreement or any other address of which we have notified you.
- (b) If any notice is given to you, it may be given or sent to you or your Managing Owner at the address identified on the first page of this Agreement, the FACILITY's address (if different) or any other address of which you have notified us.
- (c) If any notice is given or sent to one of your owners, it may be given to that owner at the address identified on the first page of this Agreement, the FACILITY's address (if different) or any other address of which the owner has notified us.
- (d) Properly given or sent notices will be deemed delivered on the earlier of the date it is actually received at an address or by a person described in subparagraphs (a) through (c) above or seven (7) days after it is sent.
- (e) Notice given either to you or any owner in the manner provided in subparagraphs (b) and (c) above will be deemed effective notice to you and all owners.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Agreement on the date stated on the first page.

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE
COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC

FRANCHISEE

(IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):

	PARTNERSHIP):
	[Name]
By:	By: —Its: Executive V. P. and Chief Legal Officer]
DATED:	DATED:
	(IF INDIVIDUALS):
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]

GP:<1689052>[1925521] v<4>[2]

ADDENDUM TO THE

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN CALIFORNIA

In recognition of the Franchise Investment Law and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Franchise Agreement is modified as follows:

- 1. Collection of the initial franchise fee identified in <<u>Section</u>>[<u>Paragraph</u>] 3 of the Franchise Agreement, and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Offering Circular is deferred until we have completed our initial obligations under the Franchise Agreement.
- 2. < Paragraph>[Subparagraph] 14.F of the Franchise Agreement contains a liquidated damages clause. This provision may not be enforceable under California Civil Code Section 1671.
- 3.[][Subparagraph 16.I of the Franchise Agreement requires the parties to waive any and all rights to a trial by jury in the event of litigation. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.]
- [4.] Except as expressly provided herein, the Franchise Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

Dated:	GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC
	By
Dated:	FRANCHISEE(S):
	[Signature]
	[Signature]

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN ILLINOIS

This Addendum is entered into this day of, 20, by and between GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC, a Delaware limited liability
company, with its principal business address at 2855 East Cottonwood Parkway, Suite 400, Salt Lake City Utah 84121 (referred to in this Addendum as "we," "us" or "our"), and
, whose principal business address is
(referred to in this Addendum
as "you" or "your").
1. Background. We and you are parties to that certain Franchise Agreement dated, 20 that has been signed concurrently with the signing of this Addendum. This
Addendum is annexed to and forms part of the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum is being signed
because (a) the offer or sale of the franchise for the Cookie System Facility you will operate under the
Franchise Agreement was made in the State of Illinois and you will operate the Cookie System Facility in
the State of Illinois and/or (b) you are a resident of the State of Illinois.

- 2. Acknowledgments. The last two sentences of the first paragraph of Section 1.B. of the Franchise Agreement are deleted in their entirety.
- 3. <u>Initial Franchise Fee</u>. Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are deferred until we have completed our initial obligations under the Franchise Agreement.
- 4. <u>Construction</u>. Nothing in Section 16.L shall be construed to mean that Franchisee may not rely on representations in the Great American Cookie Company® Offering Circular that Franchisor provided to Franchisee in connection with the offer and purchase of the Franchisee's Great American Cookie Company® Store, although those representations do not become part of the Franchise Agreement.
- 5. Governing Law. Section 16.G. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.) OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW, AND EXCEPT FOR CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE ILLINOIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE ACT OF 1987, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF UTAH, WITHOUT REGARD TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES, EXCEPT THAT (1) ANY UTAH LAW REGULATING THE SALE OF FRANCHISES OR GOVERNING THE RELATIONSHIP OF A FRANCHISOR AND ITS FRANCHISEE WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS ITS JURISDICTIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY WITHOUT THIS PARAGRAPH, AND (2) THE REFERENCE TO **PROVISIONS** OF THOSE OF THIS ENFORCEABILITY AGREEMENT WHICH RELATE TO RESTRICTIONS ON YOUR (AND YOUR OWNERS') COMPETITIVE ACTIVITIES WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH THE FACILITY IS LOCATED.

6. <u>Consent to Jurisdiction</u>. The first sentence of the first paragraph in Section 16.H. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

YOU AND YOUR OWNERS AGREE THAT ALL CLAIMS, CONTROVERSIES OR DISPUTES ARISING FROM THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE OR OUR RELATIONSHIP WITH YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) MUST BE RESOLVED BY A PROCEEDING IN A COURT IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH, EXCEPT THAT ANY CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE ILLINOIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE ACT OF 1987 MAY BE BROUGHT IN ANY COURT IN THE STATE OF ILLINOIS WITH SUBJECT MATTER AND PERSONAL JURISDICTION IN THE PARTICULAR MATTER, EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT LOCAL FRANCHISE STATUTES OR LANDLORD-TENANT EVICTION STATUTES MANDATE ANOTHER COURT AND EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED BELOW.

7. <u>Limitations of Claims</u>. Section 16.K. of the Franchise Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

Except for claims arising from your non-payment or underpayment of amounts you owe us under this Agreement or otherwise, and except for claims arising under the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act of 1987, any and all claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement or our relationship with you will be barred unless a judicial proceeding is commenced within eighteen (18) months from the date on which the party asserting the claim knew of facts giving rise to the claims.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the date stated on the first page.

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC	FRANCHISEE (IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):
By:	By:
DATED:	DATED:

(IF INDIVIDUALS):			
[Signature]			
[Print Name]		· · ·	
[Signature]	<u> </u>	<u></u>	
[Print Name]		. <u> </u>	

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN MARYLAND

In recognition of the requirements of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Franchise Agreement is modified as follows:

1. The following is added at the end of Section 11.C.(7):

; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 11.C.(7) will act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

2. The following is added after the second sentence in Section 12.C.:

; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 12.C. will act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

3. The following is added to the end of Section 14.E.(5):

; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 14.E.(5) will act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

4. Section 16.G. is deleted in its entirety and the following is substituted in its place:

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.) OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW OR MATTERS ARISING UNDER THE MARYLAND FRANCHISE REGISTRATION AND DISCLOSURE LAW WHICH SHALL BE GOVERNED THEREBY, THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF UTAH, EXCEPT THAT THE UTAH BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY DISCLOSURE ACT AND ANY OTHER STATE LAW RELATING TO (1) THE OFFER AND SALE OF FRANCHISES, (2) FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIPS, OR (3) BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIES, WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS THE APPLICABLE JURISDICTIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THIS PARAGRAPH.

- 5. Section 16.H. is amended to provide that you may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 6. The following is added to the end of Section 16.K.:

; provided, however, that this 18-month limitation of claims shall not apply to any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of your franchise.

- 7. Any provision in the Franchise Agreement that requires you to disclaim the occurrence and/or acknowledge the non-occurrence of acts that would constitute a violation of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law is not intended to nor will it act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are deferred until we have completed our initial pre-opening obligations under the Franchise Agreement.
- 9. Except as expressly provided herein, the Franchise Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

FRANCHISEE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the dates stated below.

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC	(IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):[Name]
By:	
COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC By:	DATED:
	(IF INDIVIDUALS):
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN MINNESOTA

This	Addendum is entered into this day of, 20, by and between
CDEAT AM	FRICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC, a Delaware limited liability
company wit	th its principal business address at 2855 East Cottonwood Parkway, Suite 400, Sait Lake
City I Itah 84	121 (referred to in this Addendum as "we." "us" or "our"), and
	, whose principal business address is
	(referred to in this Addendum as "you"
or "your").	
Addendum is	Background. We and you are parties to that certain Franchise Agreement dated 20 that has been signed concurrently with the signing of this Addendum. This annexed to and forms part of the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum is being signed
because (a) the Franchise Ag	the offer or sale of the franchise for the Cookie System Facility you will operate under the reement was made in the State of Minnesota, and/or (b) the Cookie System Facility will be the cookie System Facility will be reated in the State of Minnesota.
2. Section 13.B.	<u>Termination of Agreement – By Us</u> . The following language is added at the end of of the Franchise Agreement:
Stat. given	sesota law provides you with certain termination and non-renewal rights. Minn. 80C.14 Subds. 3, 4 and 5 require, except in certain specified cases, that you be a 90 days notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days notice for non-val of this Agreement.
3. of Sections 1	Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction. The following language is added to the end 6.G. and 16.H. of the Franchise Agreement:
SECT AS INCI	SUANT TO MINN. STAT. 80C.21 AND MINN. RULE PART 2860.4400J, THIS FIGHT SHALL NOT IN ANY WAY ABROGATE OR REDUCE YOUR RIGHTS PROVIDED FOR IN MINNESOTA STATUTES 1984, CHAPTER 80C, LUDING THE RIGHT TO SUBMIT MATTERS TO THE JURISDICTION OF COURTS OF MINNESOTA.
4.	Initial Franchise Fee. Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of

the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are

deferred until we have completed our initial obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the date stated on the first page.

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC

FRANCHISEE

(IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):

	[Name]
By:	
DATED:	DATED: (IF INDIVIDUALS):
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN NORTH DAKOTA

This Addendum is entered into this day of, 20, by and between GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with its principal business address at 2855 East Cottonwood Parkway, Suite 400, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121 (referred to in this Addendum as "we," "us" or "our"), and	e e
whose principal pusitiess address is	_
	,,,
or "your").	
1. Background. We and you are parties to that certain Franchise Agreement date, 20 that has been signed concurrently with the signing of this Addendum. The Addendum is annexed to and forms part of the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum is being signed because (a) the offer or sale of the franchise for the Cookie System Facility you will operate under the Franchise Agreement was made in the State of North Dakota and/or (b) you are a resident of the State of North Dakota and will operate the Cookie System Facility in the State of North Dakota.	ed ie

- 2. <u>Releases</u>. The releases in Sections 11.C., 12.C. and 14.E. of the Franchise Agreement will not apply to claims arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.
- 3. <u>Covenant Not to Compete</u>. The following language is added to the end of Section 14.D. of the Franchise Agreement:

Covenants not to compete such as those mentioned above are generally considered unenforceable in the State of North Dakota.

- 4. <u>Liquidated Damages</u>. Section 14.F. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety.
- 5. Governing Law. Section 16.G. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.) OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW, AND EXCEPT FOR CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE NORTH DAKOTA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF UTAH, WITHOUT REGARD TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES, EXCEPT THAT (1) ANY UTAH LAW REGULATING THE SALE OF FRANCHISES OR GOVERNING THE RELATIONSHIP OF A FRANCHISOR AND ITS FRANCHISEE WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS ITS JURISDICTIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THIS PARAGRAPH, AND (2) THE ENFORCEABILITY OF THOSE PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT WHICH RELATE TO RESTRICTIONS ON YOUR (AND YOUR OWNERS') COMPETITIVE ACTIVITIES WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH THE FACILITY IS LOCATED.

6. <u>Consent to Jurisdiction</u>. The first paragraph of Section 16.H. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety.

- 7. Waiver of Punitive Damages and Jury Trial. Section 16.I. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety.
- 8. <u>Limitations of Claims</u>. Section 16.K. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

Except for claims arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law and except for claims arising from your non-payment or underpayment of amounts you owe us under this Agreement or otherwise, any and all claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement or our relationship with you will be barred unless a judicial proceeding is commenced within eighteen (18) months from the date on which the party asserting the claim knew or should have known of the facts giving rise to the claims.

9. <u>Initial Franchise Fee.</u> Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are deferred until we have fulfilled all of our initial obligations under the Franchise Agreement or other documents and you have commenced doing business pursuant to the Franchise Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the date stated on the first page.

FRANCHISEE

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC (IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):

COMPANY FRANCHISHNG, LLC	PARTNERSHIP):		
	[Name]		
By:	By:		

DATED:	DATED:	
	(IF INDIVIDUALS):	
	[Signature]	<u>-</u> -
	[Print Name]	_
	[Signature]	
	[Print Name]	

• •

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN RHODE ISLAND

This Addendum is entered into this day of, 20, by and between GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with its principal business address at 2855 East Cottonwood Parkway, Suite 400, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121 (referred to in this Addendum as "we," "us" or "our"), and
whose principal business address is, whose principal business address is
Addendum as "you" or "your"). 1. Background. We and you are parties to that certain Franchise Agreement dated, 20 that has been signed concurrently with the signing of this Addendum. This Addendum is annexed to and forms part of the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum is being signed because (a) the offer or sale of the franchise for the Cookie System Facility you will operate under the Franchise Agreement was made in the State of Rhode Island and/or (b) you are a resident of the State of Rhode Island and will operate the Cookie System Facility in the State of Rhode Island.

2. Governing Law. Section 16.G. of the Franchise Agreement is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.) OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW, AND EXCEPT FOR CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE RHODE ISLAND FRANCHISE INVESTMENT ACT, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF UTAH, WITHOUT REGARD TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES, EXCEPT THAT (1) ANY UTAH LAW REGULATING THE SALE OF FRANCHISES OR GOVERNING THE RELATIONSHIP OF A FRANCHISOR AND ITS FRANCHISEE WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS ITS INDEPENDENTLY MET REQUIREMENTS ARE JURISDICTIONAL WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THIS PARAGRAPH, AND (2) THE ENFORCEABILITY OF THOSE PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT WHICH RELATE TO RESTRICTIONS ON YOUR (AND YOUR OWNERS') COMPETITIVE ACTIVITIES WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH THE FACILITY IS LOCATED.

3. <u>Consent to Jurisdiction</u>. The first sentence of the first paragraph of Section 16.H. is deleted in its entirety, and the following is substituted in its place:

YOU AND YOUR OWNERS AGREE THAT ALL CLAIMS, CONTROVERSIES OR DISPUTES ARISING FROM THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE OR OUR RELATIONSHIP WITH YOU (AND YOUR OWNERS) MUST BE RESOLVED BY A PROCEEDING IN A COURT IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH, EXCEPT FOR CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE RHODE ISLAND FRANCHISE INVESTMENT ACT, EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT LOCAL FRANCHISE STATUTES OR LANDLORD TENANT EVICTION STATUTES MANDATE ANOTHER COURT AND EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED BELOW.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the date stated on the first page.

FRANCHISEE

GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE (IF CORPORATION, LIMITED COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP): [Name] DATED: DATED: (IF INDIVIDUALS): [Signature] [Print Name] [Signature] [Print Name]

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN SOUTH DAKOTA

In recognition of applicable franchise laws of South Dakota, including the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Franchise Agreement is modified as follows:

1. Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are deferred until we have completed our initial obligations under the Franchise Agreement and you have opened your Cookie System Facility for business.

Except as expressly provided herein, the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

Dated:	GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC:
	By Its
Dated:	FRANCHISEE(S):
	(Signature)
	(Signature)

ADDENDUM TO THE GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN WASHINGTON

	dendum is entered into this			
GREAT AMEI	RICAN COOKIE COMPANY	FRANCHISI	NG, LLC, a Delaw	vare limited liability
company, with	its principal business address at	2855 East Cot	tonwood Parkway,	Suite 400, Salt Lake
	l (referred to in this Addendum a			
,	1	whose principa	ıl business address is	3
		•	(referred to in this	Addendum as "you"
or "your").				
1.	We and you are parties to that	certain Franch	ise Agreement dated	i,
20 that has b	een signed concurrently with the	signing of this	Addendum. This A	ddendum is annexed
to and forms par	rt of the Franchise Agreement.	This Addendun	n is being signed bed	cause (a) the offer or
sale of the franc	hise for the Cookie System Facil	ity you will ope	erate under the France	chise Agreement was
made in the Sta	ate of Washington and/or (b) yo	ou are a reside	nt of the State of V	Washington and will
	cie System Facility in the State of			
-				

- 2. The State of Washington has a statute, RCW 19.100.180, which may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with us including the areas of termination and renewal rights of your franchise. There may also be court decisions that may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with us including the areas of termination and renewal by us.
- 3. In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in the State of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the arbitrator.
- 4. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW, will prevail.
- 5. A release or waiver of rights executed by you shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act such as rights to a jury trial may not be enforceable.
- 6. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect our reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 7. Payment of the initial franchise fee identified in Section 3.A of the Franchise Agreement and any other fees described in Item 5 of the Franchise Offering Circular are deferred until you have received our initial training and open your Cookie System Facility for business.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Addendum on the date stated on the first page.

FRANCHISEE (IF CORPORATION, LIMITED **GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE** LIABILITY COMPANY OR COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC PARTNERSHIP): [Name] DATED: DATED: (IF INDIVIDUALS): [Signature] [Print Name] [Signature] [Print Name]

GP:<1691191>[1925987] v<2>[22]

RELEASE OF CLAIMS (For use in Maryland)

For and in consideration of the agreements and covenants described below, GREAT
AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC ("Franchisor") and
("Franchisee") enter into this Release of Claims ("Agreement")

	RECTIALS
A. Agreement da	Franchisor and Franchisee entered into a Great American Cookie Company® Franchise ted,
B.	[NOTE: Describe the circumstances relating to the release.]
-	Subject to and as addressed with greater specificity in the terms and conditions set forth isor and Franchisee now desire to settle any and all disputes that may exist between them
relating to the	Franchise Agreement.

AGREEMENTS

- Consideration. [NOTE: Describe the consideration paid.] 1.
- [NOTE: Detail other terms and conditions of the release.] 2-3.
- Release of Claims by Franchisor. In consideration of, and only upon full payment of 4. to Franchisor, and the other terms and conditions of this Agreement, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Franchisor, for itself and for each of its affiliated corporations, subsidiaries, divisions, insurers, indemnitors, attorneys, successors, and assigns, together with all of its past and present directors, officers, employees, attorneys, agents, assigns and representatives does hereby release and forever discharge Franchisee and each of his heirs, executors, successors, and assigns of and from any and all actions, suits, proceedings, claims (including, but not limited to, claims for attorney's fees), complaints, judgments, executions, whether liquidated or unliquidated, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued or not accrued, disclosed or undisclosed, related to the Franchise Agreement. This release does not release Franchisee from any obligations he may have under this Agreement.
- Release of Claims by Franchisee. In consideration of the other terms and conditions of 5. this Agreement, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Franchisee, for himself and for each of his heirs, executors, administrators, insurers, attorneys, agents, representatives, successors, and assigns, does hereby release and forever discharge Franchisor and each of its respective affiliated corporations, subsidiaries, divisions, insurers, indemnitors, attorneys, successors, and assigns, together with all of their past and present directors, officers, employees, attorneys, agents, assigns and representatives in their capacities as such, of and from any and all actions, suits, proceedings, claims (including, but not limited to, claims for attorney's fees), complaints, charges, judgments, executions, whether liquidated or unliquidated, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued or not accrued, related to the Franchise Agreement.
- Reservation of Claims Against Non-Settling Parties. Franchisor and Franchisee expressly reserve their right and claims against any non-settling persons, firms, corporations, or other entities for whatever portion or percentage their damages are found to be attributable to the wrongful conduct of said non-settling parties.

relative to the subject matter contained herein,	and all prior understandings, representations and elative to the contents contained in this Agreement are
entered into this Agreement voluntarily and wi	nent. The parties acknowledge and agree that they have ithout any coercion. The parties further represent that they comey of their own choice, that they have read the terms of and voluntarily accept the terms.
9. Governing Law and Jurisdic accordance with the laws of the state of	etion. This Agreement will be construed and enforced in
none shall exclude any other right or remedy a that requires one of the parties to enforce the to	nd remedies under this Agreement shall be cumulative and llowed by law. In the event of a breach of this Agreement erms and conditions of this Agreement, the non-prevailing 'fees and costs incurred by reason of the breach.
Dated:, 200	FRANCHISOR:
	GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC
	Ву
	Its
Dated:, 200	FRANCHISEE:
	By
	Its

GP:1691191 v2

GUARANTY

In consideration of, and as an inducement to, the execution by GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE
COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC ("Franchisor") of the foregoing Great American Cookie
Company® Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") with
("Franchisee") dated, 20, and for other good and valuable consideration, each of the
undersigned for themselves, their heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns (collectively the
"Guarantors") do hereby unconditionally, individually, jointly and severally guarantee to Franchisor, and
to its successors and assigns, the full, complete and timely payment and performance of each and all of
the terms, covenants and conditions of the Franchise Agreement (and any modification or amendment to
the Franchise Agreement) to be kept and performed by Franchisee during the term of the Franchise
Agreement, including without limitation the payment of all royalties, marketing fees and all other fees
and charges accruing pursuant to the Franchise Agreement.

Each of the Guarantors further agrees as follows:

- 1. The Guarantors, individually, jointly and severally, shall be personally bound by each and every condition and term contained in the Franchise Agreement as though each of the Guarantors had executed a franchise agreement containing the identical terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement, including without limitation the provisions of Sections 6, 7 and 14.D. relating to the confidential information and covenant not to compete. This Guaranty shall continue in favor of Franchisor notwithstanding any extension, modification, or alteration of the Franchise Agreement, and notwithstanding any assignment of the Franchise Agreement, with or without the Franchisor's consent. No extension, modification, alteration or assignment of the Franchise Agreement shall in any manner release or discharge the Guarantors, and each of the Guarantors consents to any such extension, modification, alteration or assignment.
- 2. This Guaranty will continue unchanged by the occurrence of any Insolvency Event, as defined in the Franchise Agreement, with respect to Franchisee or any assignee or successor of Franchisee or by any disaffirmance or abandonment of the Franchise Agreement by a trustee in bankruptcy of Franchisee. Each Guarantor's obligation to make payment or render performance in accordance with the terms of this Guaranty and any remedy for the enforcement of this Guaranty will not be impaired, modified, changed, released or limited in any manner whatsoever by any impairment, modification, change, release or limitation of the liability of Franchisee or its estate in bankruptcy or of any remedy for the enforcement thereof, resulting from the operation of any present or future provision of the U.S. Bankruptcy Act or other statute, or from the decision of any court or agency.
- 3. Each Guarantor's liability under this Guaranty is primary and independent of the liability of Franchisee and any other Guarantors. Each Guarantor waives any right to require Franchisor to proceed against any other person or to proceed against or exhaust any security held by Franchisor at any time or to pursue any right of action accruing to Franchisor under the Franchise Agreement. Franchisor may proceed against each Guarantor and Franchisee, jointly and severally or may, at its option, proceed against each Guarantor without having commenced any action, or having obtained any judgment, against Franchisee or any other Guarantor. Each Guarantor waives the defense of the statute of limitations in any action under this Guaranty or for the collection of any indebtedness or the performance of any obligation guaranteed pursuant to this Guaranty.

- 4. The Guarantors unconditionally, individually, jointly and severally agree to pay all attorneys' fees and all costs and other expenses incurred in any collection or attempted collection of this Guaranty or in any negotiations relative to the obligations guaranteed or in enforcing this Guaranty against Franchisee.
- 5. Each Guarantor waives notice of any demand by Franchisor, any notice of default in the payment of any amounts contained or reserved in the Franchise Agreement, or any other notice of default under the Franchise Agreement. Each Guarantor expressly agrees that the validity of this Guaranty and its obligations shall in no way be terminated, affected or impaired by reason of any waiver by Franchisor, or its successors or assigns, or the failure of Franchisor to enforce any of the terms, covenants or conditions of the Franchise Agreement or this Guaranty, or the granting of any indulgence or extension of time to Franchisee, all of which may be given or done without notice to the Guarantors.
- 6. This Guaranty shall extend, in full force and effect, to any assignee or successor of Franchisor and shall be binding upon the Guarantors and each of their respective successors and assigns.
- 7. Until all obligations of Franchisee to Franchisor have been paid or satisfied in full, the Guarantors have no remedy or right of subrogation and each Guarantor waives any right to enforce any remedy which Franchisor has or may in the future have against Franchisee and any benefit of, and any right to participate in, and security now or in the future held by Franchisor.
- 8. All existing and future indebtedness of Franchisee to each Guarantor is hereby subordinated to all indebtedness and other obligations guaranteed in this Guaranty and, without the prior written consent of Franchisor, shall not be paid in whole or in part, nor will any Guarantor accept any payment of or on account of any such indebtedness while this Guaranty is in effect.
- 9. This Guaranty shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Utah, without giving effect to its conflict of laws principles.

GUARANTOR(S)			
STATE OF)		
COUNTY OF) ss.)		
The foregoing instrumen	t was acknowledged before me this	_ day of	, 20
My Commission Expires:	NOTARY PUBLIC Residing at		

APPENDIX A

TO GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT BETWEEN GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC

		AND			_	
		DATED		, 20		
	Effec	tive Date: This A			d complete	
		as oi		, 20		
		You	and Your C	<u>)wners</u>		
1. <u>F</u>	orm of Ow	<u>ner</u> .				
(:	a) <u>Prop</u>	<u>rietorship</u> . Your	owner(s) (is	s) (are) as follo	ws:	
						
C)	L) Com	avotion Limita	d Liability	Company	or Partners	<u>hip.</u> You were
incorpor	ated or form	ned on	u Liabint		_, under the la	aws of the State of the other than your
cornorate	e. limited	liability company	or partner	rship name ar	nd	Ine
followin above:	g is a list o	of your directors,	if applicable	le, and officer	s as of the eff	fective date shown
	f Fach Dire	ector/Officer		Position(s)	Held	
Ivanic o	Back Dire	etti onitor				
	<u></u>		<u></u>	-	<u> </u>	
		<u> </u>				
						

2. <u>Owners</u>. The following list includes the full name and mailing address of each person who is one of your owners (as defined in the Franchise Agreement) and fully describes the nature of each owner's interest (attach additional pages if necessary).

Owner's Name and Address	<u>Description of Interest</u>		
AT AMERICAN COOKIE	FRANCHISEE		
IPANY FRANCHISING, LLC	(IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):		
	[Name]		
e:	By:		
	(IF INDIVIDUALS):		
	[Signature]		
	[Print Name]		
	[Signature]		
	[Print Name]		

APPENDIX B

TO GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

REPRESENTATIONS OF PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE AND PERMITTED ACTIVITIES

1. You and each of your owners reprone of your owners first became one of our fracilities), none of you had any training or extending business, except as follows (write "no	esent that, before signing this Agreement (or before you or anchisees, if you or your owners own other Cookie System xperience in the cookie, bakery, dessert, fast food or food one" and then initial if not applicable):
the restrictions imposed on you by, Section 7 following types of businesses, selling only the	ne definition of "Competitive Business" contained in, and of this Agreement, you (or your owners) may operate the e following types of baked goods, frozen desserts or other agreement (write "none" and then initial if not applicable):_
GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY FRANCHISING, LLC	FRANCHISEE (IF CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP):
	[Name]
By:Title:	By: Title: (IF INDIVIDUALS):
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]
	[Signature]
	[Print Name]

APPENDIX C

TO GREAT AMERICAN COOKIE COMPANY® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

AUTHORIZATION AGREEMENT FOR PREARRANGED PAYMENTS (DIRECT DEBITS)

[Important Instructions for Completing this Form: Before we can process your Franchise Agreement, you must sign and return this authorization. If, at the time you sign your Franchise Agreement, you do not have your account set up, or if you do not yet know your account information, please show that you agree to the terms of this authorization by signing this form, leaving the account information blank, and returning the signed form with your Franchise Agreement. You can give us your account information when you receive it, but we must have the information before you open your store. If you have any questions about what this form means, you should get advice from your lawyer, your accountant or your Your Name (or name of legal entity on Franchise Agreement): Your Social Security Number (or legal entity Federal Tax ID Number): Name on Bank Account (if different than above): _ The undersigned ("ACCOUNT HOLDER") hereby authorizes Great American Cookie Company Franchising, LLC ("COMPANY") to initiate debit entries and/or credit correction entries to ACCOUNT HOLDER's checking and/or savings account(s) listed below at the bank, credit union or other depository listed below ("BANK") and to debit such account per COMPANY's instructions for any and all amounts due to COMPANY. The ACCOUNT HOLDER understands that all amounts debited from the account below will be credited to COMPANY's account. INSTEAD OF COMPLETING THE INFORMATION REQUIRED ON THE FOLLOWING FOUR LINES, YOU MAY ATTACH A CANCELLED OR VOIDED CHECK TO THIS AUTHORIZATION, BECAUSE A VOIDED CHECK INCLUDES ALL OF THIS INFORMATION. NAME OF BANK Branch Zip Code City State Contact Person at Bank Telephone Number of Bank Bank Transit/ABA Number Account Number This authority is to remain in effect until BANK has received joint written notice from COMPANY and ACCOUNT HOLDER of the ACCOUNT HOLDER's termination. Any termination notice must be given in a way as to give BANK a reasonable opportunity to act on it. If a debit entry is initiated to ACCOUNT HOLDER's account in error, ACCOUNT HOLDER shall have the right to have the amount of the error credited to the account by BANK, if (a) within fifteen (15) calendar days following the date on which BANK sent to ACCOUNT HOLDER a statement of account or a written notice regarding such entry or (b) fortyfive (45) days after posting, whichever occurs first, ACCOUNT HOLDER shall have sent to BANK a written notice identifying such entry, stating that such entry was in error and requesting BANK to credit the amount thereof to such account. These rights are in addition to any rights ACCOUNT HOLDER may have under federal and state banking laws. ACCOUNT HOLDER